

#### **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2018

# Relational Aggression Among Adolescent African American Females

Latoshia S. Daniels Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the African American Studies Commons, and the Social Work Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Social and Behavioral Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Latoshia Daniels

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

**Review Committee** 

Dr. Gilbert Singletary, Committee Chairperson, Social Work and Human Services Faculty

Dr. Alice Yick, Committee Member, Social Work and Human Services Faculty Dr. Cynthia Davis, University Reviewer, Social Work and Human Services Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2018

#### Abstract

Relational Aggression Among Adolescent African American Females

by

Latoshia S. Daniels

MSW, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 2007 BA, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 2003

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Social Work

Walden University

August 2018

#### Abstract

Relational aggression includes manipulative behaviors such as gossiping, spreading rumors, or practicing exclusion to intentionally destroy a peer's social reputation. Aggressive behaviors such as those found in relational aggression contribute to unsafe school environments. Research on relational aggression has increased in recent years, yet there is minimal research on relational aggression among African American adolescent females. The research questions were What is social workers' understanding of relational aggression? and How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with their clients in the therapeutic relationship? The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore social workers' perceptions of relational aggression and African American females' social relationships and assess the impact of social workers' perceptions on their ability to connect with clients and provide effective therapeutic services. Relational cultural theory constituted the study's theoretical framework. Data were collected using a qualitative online synchronous focus group with six social workers who provide therapeutic services to female African American teenagers in the school setting. Purposeful sampling was used to determine the number of participants. Thematic analysis was used to identify common themes from interview data. Findings from this study revealed a mischaracterization of relational aggression in relation to bullying. The findings also revealed that social worker's cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females assisted them in being able to connect with the subpopulation in the therapeutic relationship.

## Relational Aggression Among Adolescent African American Females

by

#### Latoshia S. Daniels

MSW, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 2007 BA, University of Arkansas at Little Rock, 2003

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Social Work

Walden University
August 2018

#### Dedication

God is the source and the strength of my life. I have to give God the honor and glory for, because of His strength, I was able to endure and complete this goal. I am nothing and can do nothing without God. This journey tested my faith, but, because I continued to trust in the promises of God, I was able to endure the travails that entered my life as I worked to complete my goal. I dedicate this research to my superhero, my father Bobby Ray Daniels, Sr. (June 8,1960- February 25, 2017). During this process, I had several important people in my life who were my cheerleaders and would not allow me to quit. My father, who teased me about being a lifetime student, always supported me and would not allow me to give up. There are many times I would talk with him about the level of stress I was feeling, but he would say three words: "You got it." You left me before you were able to witness me walk across the stage one final time. I am blessed because you were there for the other graduations, and I am thankful. Just know that your oldest child will walk across the stage one last time holding you in her heart. I love you, Papa, and I know you are in heaven smiling down on me. Rest in Love.

#### Acknowledgments

I would like to take this time to acknowledge and say a special thank you to Dr. Debora S. Rice, DSW coordinator. Your kind words and encouragement at the beginning of the process were well received. To my chair, Dr. Gilbert Tyrone Singletary, thank you for your support and for enduring this journey with me. I had some bumps along the way due to life, and you provided words of encouragement to keep me focused. In addition, you would not allow me to give up even when the road was difficult to travel. I would also like to extend a thank you to my cochair Dr. Alice Yick. Thank you for your commitment to this capstone project and for being patient with me. To my fellas DeUnte L. Davis, DeUndre O. Davis, and Christian E. Johnson, thank you for sharing me throughout this process. I know it was tough, and several major transitions occurred during this time, but we made it. Always remember that mama loves you, and everything I do is to enhance our lives. To Brian A. Johnson, thank you for supporting me from the beginning. I appreciate your words of encouragement during those rough nights when I felt like giving up. Tephanie N. Curley and Ebony D. Cobin, thank you for not giving up on me as your big sister. I know there were times you needed me, but I was drained due to focusing on school tasks. Please forgive me, and remember your big sister loves you. To my mother, Annie J. Marbray, you are my sunshine, and I will always love you. To my dear friend, Samantha L. Smith, thank you for being my cheerleader even before you got to know me. We made it! To my mentor, Debra C. Beale, thank you for your love and for sharing your home. Finally, a special thank you to all my ministry coach, family, friends, and colleagues for all your support phone calls, e-mails, and texts.

## Table of Contents

List of Tables	v
Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review	1
Introduction	1
Problem Statement	3
Difference between Relational Aggression and Bulling	3
Relational Aggression and African American Females	4
Purpose Statement and Research Question	7
Research Question	9
Definition of Key Terms	9
Definition of Relational Aggression	10
Impact of Relational Aggression	11
Impact of Cultural Competence	12
Nature of the Doctoral Project	13
Significance of Study	14
Theoretical Framework	15
Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	17
Factors to Consider During Treatment: Uncovering the Root Causes of	
Female Aggression.	18
Adolescent development	18
Self-identity	19
Social identity (race and ethnic identity)	20

Friendship development	20
Exposure to violence	22
Internalizing behaviors.	24
Externalizing behaviors	24
Negative perceptions and a lack of knowledge	25
Justification for the Current Study	28
Gaps in the Research	29
Impact of the Social Worker's Race	30
Summary	31
Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection	34
Research Design	34
Methodology	35
Prospective Data	35
Participants	37
Recruitment	37
Sampling Strategy	39
Instrumentation.	39
Data Analysis	40
Ethical Procedures	41
Summary	43
Section 3: Presentation of the Findings	45
Data Analysis Techniques	47

Validation of Legitimation Process	48
Findings	50
Demographics	50
Common Themes	54
Research Question 1	55
Common Theme: Bullying	55
Research Question 2	57
Theme 1: Understanding Friendship Expectations	57
Theme 2: The Importance of External Influences	59
Learned Behaviors	60
Past Experiences	61
Parental Involvement	62
Theme 3: Factors Influencing Establishing Rapport	64
Stigma	66
Mistrust	69
Acceptance	70
Important Knowledge Gained from the Study	73
Effect on Clinical Social Work Practice	74
Unexpected Findings	75
Limitations of Study	76
Summary	77
Section 4: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Social Change	80

Application to Professional Ethics in Social Work Practice	82
Value: Dignity and Worth of the Person	82
Value: Competence	83
Recommendations of Social Work Practice	84
Action Step 1	84
Action Step 2	85
Implications for Social Change	88
Summary	91
References	93
Appendix A: Focus Group Interview Questions	113
Appendix B: Demographic Questions	114
Appendix C: Invitation	115
Appendix D: Form for Scheduling Group Interview	116
Appendix E. Qualitative Interview Instrument	117

# List of Tables

Table 1. Study Participant Demographics	52
Table 2. Themes and Subthemes	72

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study and Literature Review

Relational aggression among adolescent girls has emerged as a major social issue in recent decades (Moretti, Holland, & McKay, 2001). Movies such as *Mean Girls* and books such as *Odd Girl Out* and *Queen Bees and Wannabees* have increased the attention given to relational aggression. Many studies have been conducted to gain an understanding of relational aggression and its impact on social relationships and environments (Blakely-McClure & Ostror, 2015; Dailey et al., 2015; Young et al., 2006). However, these studies are predominantly from the Caucasian female perspective. The unique experience of African American females within the same time frame has remained understudied (Belgrave et al., 2011).

This gap in the research has led to a gap in effective social work practice, as social workers have attempted to apply current methods, which are based on the experiences of Caucasian female adolescents, when working with African American females. As a result of the lack of training and understanding of African American females, many social workers find themselves unprepared and culturally incompetent to practice with this subpopulation (Moffitt, 1993). Although African American females display aggressive behaviors like that of other female teens (Belgrave et al., 2011), their life experiences compounded with race, class, gender, and other factors make their disposition more notable. Research suggests that, because of their heightened risk for discrimination and oppression, African American females' aggressive behaviors may be a coping mechanism to negotiate their environment (Belgrave et al., 2011; James et al.,

2011; Waasdorp et al., 2013). Therefore, it is imperative that clinical social workers receive the appropriate education to assist them with working with this subpopulation.

Although both Caucasian and African American females engage in aggressive behaviors, research suggests that the two groups are not treated equally and that group members receive different consequences for the same behaviors (Monahan et al., 2014; Taylor-Thompson, 2006). Research conducted with predominately Caucasian adolescents illustrates that relational aggression is common among White, middle-class females (Wassdrop et al., 2013). The use of high levels of relational aggression, although common, is viewed differently by society among Caucasian and African American teen females. Many individuals perceive that when adolescent Caucasian females display relational aggression, they have positive leadership qualities and that their displays of aggression assist them with the attainment of higher social status (Wassdorp et al., 2013). Unlike their counterparts, when African American females engage in aggressive behaviors, they are viewed as not being feminine or as being delinquent (Gregory & Thompson, 2010; Taylor-Thompson, 2006). More research on aggression among this subpopulation is necessary to assist clinical social workers with understanding root issues related to acts relational aggression.

Participants for this qualitative study included social workers who work in the school setting in the U.S. state of Arkansas. I obtained a list of licensed social workers from the Arkansas Social Work Licensing Board. Participants were from across the state of Arkansas. Data were collected through a real-time, online focus group. I used thematic analysis to identify key themes in interview data. There are two implications for

social change. First, social workers may be better able to build positive relationships with the subpopulation of African American female teenagers by providing culturally specific services, enhancing their self-esteem and ability to construct healthy relationships.

Second, school social workers who appropriately address relational aggression may contribute to policy changes resulting in a safer school culture in the United States.

#### **Problem Statement**

#### Difference Between Relational Aggression and Bullying

News articles and public policy have focused on the severity of bullying. Many have not heard the term relational aggression. The behaviors reported although similar to bullying is different, but many do not know the difference. Relationships cultivated among girls are commonly characterized as open, warm, and intimate (Radliff & Joseph, 2011). However, for some females, the reality of peer relationships is one of being dismissed from a peer group or shunned, talked about, or being teased. Relational aggression is a common behavior that is frequently displayed by females in schools across the United States (Redden, 2013). Relational aggression is defined as any form of behavior that is intended to impart harm by destroying or manipulating relationships with others (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff, Wassdrop, & Crick, 2010; Young, Boye, & Nelson, 2006). This behavior is displayed by close friends which contributes to a more personal connection with the one being harmed.

Although relational aggression is often referred to as bullying, and does share some similarities, it is not the same as bullying. Relational aggression can encompass the direct, hidden manipulation of relationships whereas bullying is an overt action that does

not include relational manipulation (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff et al., 2010; Radliff & Joseph, 2011; Redden, 2013; Young et al., 2006). Relational aggression is personal and is directed towards those who are close to the aggressor (Putallaz et al., 2007) while bullying involves a perceived imbalance of power and aggressive behaviors that are repeated (Smith et al., 2002). Relational aggression can be either proactive or reactive (Crapanzano et al., 2010). Proactive relational aggression refers to behaviors that are displayed for the purpose of achieving a specific goal; in contrast, reactive relational aggression is in response to provoking behaviors with the determination to retaliate (Crapanzano et al., 2010; Murray-Close et al., 2010; Wagner & Abaied, 2015). Clinicians must gain a clear understanding of relational aggression to address the behaviors in an appropriately in the therapeutic relationship.

#### **Relational Aggression and African American Females**

African American girls in late adolescence who engage in conflict with peers and display behaviors identified as relationally aggressive are often viewed by teachers as disruptive and deemed a danger to the school environment (Crenshaw, Ocen, & Nanda, 2015). In the 2011-2012 academic school year, African American girls in the United States were suspended six times as often as their Caucasian counterparts (Child Trends, 2016). In 2013, African American females had one of the highest rates of placement in residential custody at 113 per 100,000, according to Child Trends (2016).

Wassdorp et al. (2013) reported that few studies indicated a strong association between the use of overt aggression and relational aggression among African American youth. The researchers Wassdorp et al. analyzed did not identify a clear impact of

aggression on popularity within the population. They also posited that African American youth who are aggressive and popular are also more likely to have negative academic and behavioral outcomes such as increased school absences and low achievement (Wassdorp et al., 2013). This is a strong association for African American girls (Wassdorp et al., 2013, p. 5).

Relational aggression is a complicated issue involving many factors that makes it difficult for school personnel to identify the behaviors. Understanding aggression in African American girls is further complicated because many of the theoretical models of disruptive behavior were developed based on work with Caucasian samples (Moffitt, 1993). Studies of girls and aggression did not appear in social research literature until the 1990s (Moretti et al., 2001). Although there has been an increased research focus on aggression and prosocial behaviors among adolescent females, few empirical studies have been focused solely on African American females (Belgrave et al., 2011). Social workers must have access to evidence-based research to enhance their clinical skills when addressing underlying factors that contribute to aggression in African American female teens.

The social work practice problem concerned school social workers' ability to connect with African American females in the therapeutic relationship and provide effective treatment interventions when addressing aggression. The understanding of social relationships and conflict among African American females remains unexplored in the social work community. Research suggests that African American females are grossly understudied when compared to other female adolescent groups (Belgrave et al.,

2011; Rivera-Maestre, 2015). As a result of the lack of research and understanding of African American females, social workers may lack the overall competence and cultural understanding to work effectively with this sub-population.

There is a scarcity of studies focused on how relational images impact the behaviors and attitudes of African American female adolescents in social relationships. Previous researchers studying female adolescents have focused on Caucasian adolescents (Brown & Gourdine, 1998; Young et al., 2006). The overwhelming majority of clinical techniques and treatment methodologies developed in the past have been normed and designed to treat Caucasian adolescent females (Moffitt, 1993; Moretti et al., 2001). As a result of this gap in the social research literature, many social workers lack the overall competence and cultural understanding to work with this population (Brown & Gourdine, 1998). A social worker must understand how the experiences of a client affect the choices he or she makes or how the client reacts to certain situations (Block et al., 2016; Mirsky, 2013; National Association of Social Workers [NASW], 2015). Research suggests that traditional clinical practice techniques have been ineffective when applied to African American female adolescents (Molano, Torrente & Jones, 2015; Sanchez et al. 2013).

The identified social work practice problem is important because it raises unique issues that are pertinent to the Social Work Code of Ethics and clinical practice. As evident in the Social Work Code of Ethics, it is the ethical duty of a social worker to address social problems and seek to strengthen relationships among people to promote, restore, maintain, and enhance the well-being of individuals and social groups (NASW, 2008). Social workers are also ethically obligated to have knowledge of their clients'

cultures and demonstrate their knowledge by providing services that are sensitive to each client's culture (NASW, 2008, sec 1.05b).

Research suggests that continued failure to address aggressive behaviors in adolescent African American females has the potential to lead to future mental health problems (Owens, Slee, & Shute, 2000; Young et al., 2006). As a result of the shortage of literature regarding African American female adolescents, social workers lack sufficient evidence-based resources related to relational aggression they can use when providing therapeutic services to African American females. To be more effective, social workers, thus, need access to a variety of perspectives rather than only those of Caucasian adolescent females.

It is important to note that in Arkansas, school districts do not employ social workers. Rather than employing a team of social workers, community agencies provide school-based services to students in need of mental- and behavioral- health treatment. Social workers who work for an agency are typically assigned a certain area within the city. They provide services to the schools within the designated area within the city. A social worker can have one client in the school or many. Social workers who work for an agency have daily quotas to meet. Therefore, they are limited in the amount of time they can spend with a client or working through issues with school staff. A professional's personal beliefs and biases about African American female students may lead to unequal treatment, misdiagnosis, and overmedication (Campinha-Bacote, 2009) when addressing behaviors related to relational aggression.

#### **Purpose Statement and Research Question**

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore social workers' perceptions of relational aggression and African American females' social relationships and examine what impact, if any, the social workers' understanding of relational images has on the worker's ability to connect with clients and provide effective therapeutic services. Henderson (2014) asserted that 12% of African American girls nationally receive at least one in-school suspension; whereas the rate for Caucasian girls is 2%. Henderson also reported that across all 50 states, African American girls outpace their Caucasian counterparts in suspensions. Gaining an understanding of how African American adolescents' function when conflict arises in social relationships is vital for social workers in the identification of appropriate therapeutic interventions.

Previous researchers such as Estell et al. (2002) and Hubbard (2001) have focused on anger in addition to physical and relational aggression in African Americans during early childhood and early adolescent development; however, based on my review of the literature little research has been conducted on the late adolescent stage. The identification of relational aggression has resulted in new research efforts aimed at identifying, treating, and preventing acts of violence (Young et al., 2006), and developments in relational aggression among girls continue to emerge. However, the preponderance of the research remains focused on relational aggression as it relates to Caucasian females. Based on the review of the literature there is scant research on acts of relational aggression displayed by

African American females, the type of setting in which the acts are displayed, and the impact of the behavior on their relationships, academic progress, and self-worth.

#### **Research Question**

There are many factors that contribute to aggressive behaviors in adolescent females. Relationship status, power and control, popularity, and other social constructs influence teens' decisions to be aggressive towards peers (Leff et al., 2010; Young et al., 2006). The research questions that I sought to answer in this study were the following:

RQ1. What is social workers' understanding of relational aggression?

RQ2. How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship?

Understanding the relationships and connections among African American females is important to understanding the core of their development and personal identities.

#### **Definitions of Key Terms**

Aggression: The use of force to achieve a goal; it often involves emotional control (Benjamin, 2015; Graumann, 1998).

*Bullying*: An overt action that does not include relational manipulation (Smith et al., 2002).

*Proactive relational aggression*: Behaviors that are displayed for the purpose of achieving a specific goal (Crapanzano et al., 2010).

Reactive relational aggression: Actions in response to provoking behaviors with the determination to retaliate (Crapanzano et al., 2010).

*Relational aggression*: Any form of behavior that is intended to impart harm by destroying or manipulating relationships with others (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995).

Since 1995, researchers have increased their focus on relational aggression (Leff & Crick, 2010). Because of its disparaging nature and potential to impute emotional damage, relational aggression continues to be a concern of helping professionals (Leff et al., 2010; Young et al., 2006). Relational aggression occurs when groups or individuals attempt to gain power and control of an individual through manipulation of a social relationship (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff et al., 2015; Young et al., 2006;). Relational aggression can take many forms and may be directed at friends, acquaintances, enemies, and even complete strangers (Moffitt, 1993). According to Dellasega and Adamschick (2005) and Leff and Crick (2010), it is estimated that 20% of females display an intentional act of destroying an individual's self-esteem or social standing through spreading rumors, rejection, teasing, or excluding peers. This study was necessary because of its potential to improve professional social work practice by enhancing clinical social workers' knowledge regarding African American teen females and understanding of how to address relational aggression among this population. The study may help foster healthy therapeutic relationships between clinicians and African American adolescent girls.

#### **Definition of Relational Aggression**

The intent of physical aggression to harm another person with physical force or power is apparent (Leff et al., 2010). Relational aggression was once viewed as being normal youth behavior (Young et al., 2011). However, relational aggression is a more

difficult form to recognize (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff et al., 2010). Behavioral gestures that are not as easily detected include dirty looks to intimidate others, talking behind another's back, spreading rumors and more. They are nonphysical forms and are intended to destroy from the inside out. Crick and Grotpeter (1995) define relational aggression as the use of the influence of interactions in a purposeful way to hurt others and destroy peer associations. Researchers have realized that the behaviors are harmful and have a punitive impact on the aggressor, victims, and bystanders (James et al., 2013; Waasdorp et al., 2013).

#### **Impact of Relational Aggression**

Relational aggression is used by both males and females; however, according to research, it is displayed mostly by females (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff & Crick, 2010; Radliff & Joseph, 2011). Relational aggression can have a negative impact on schools, families, and individuals. Relational aggression can lead to social problems, emotional deficits, and even physical aggression if it is not addressed in an effective manner (Leff et al., 2010). Several studies found that students who face relational aggression perceive their school environment to be less safe, and many had difficulty focusing on school assignments due to peer relationship issues (Dellasega & Adamschick, 2005; Goldestein, Young, & Boyd, 2008). Youth who display relational aggression may experience peer rejection, self-destructive behaviors, poor self-regulation skills, and poor emotional stability over time (Redden, 2013). Victims of relational aggression experience peer rejection, low self-esteem, depression, isolation, and poor academic success due to refusal to attend school (Radliff & Joseph, 2011; Redden, 2013).

#### **Impact of Cultural Competence**

Cultural competence is a persistent theme in social work theory, research, and practice (Block et al., 2016). The development of cultural competence equates to a social worker's ability to understand, communicate with and effectively interact with people across cultures. Cultural competence is defined as the belief that people should not only appreciate and recognize other cultural groups but also be able to effectively work with them (Sue, 1998). The current NASW Code of Ethics (2008) specifically addresses the need for social workers to incorporate cultural competence into ethical practice. Cultural competence is also referenced as *cultural sensitivity* or *multicultural* (Abrams & Moio, 2009). The cultural competence model focuses on self-awareness and skills development, according to Abrams and Moio. The framework understands that all people - including people of color - possess values, attitudes, and assumptions that they bring into the helping relationship.

Mirsky (2013) lists three components of cultural competence as cultural awareness, cultural-specific knowledge and culture-attuned skills (p. 627). Affirming that a social worker must not only understand how the experiences of a client impact the choices he or she makes; or how the client reacts to certain situations but must also be aware of his or her personal biases as well as (Block et al., 2016; Mirsky, 2013; NASW, 2015). To increase awareness of personal assumptions, values, and biases the social worker must examine his or her cultural background and identities (Mirsky, 2013). A social worker must be able to acknowledge his or her personal experiences, and beliefs about African American females, and not allow it to impact the quality of service he or

she provides to a client. Having literature that addresses issues related specifically to African-American females in late adolescents is vital to support continued cultural awareness in social work practice.

#### **Nature of the Doctoral Project**

In action research, the researcher is responsible for many things to move the process forward. The first task of the action researcher is to understand that he or she is not the expert during the process (Stringer, 2007). The researcher in action research is a facilitator or consultant. His or her responsibility is to assist participants with engaging in the process. The researcher provides an environment that will allow stakeholders to identify social issues that affect them daily.

One goal of action research is to promote change (Stringer, 2007). Change in action research can be the development of a new program or adjusting current policies. Action research is focused on promotion social changes within the lives of those who do not have a voice or who do not know how to speak up for themselves. The role of an action researcher is to assist with educating individuals about action research and then to facilitate a process for them to address needs. Once the process has been conducted, the identification of solutions can contribute to policy changes, community involvement, individual changes, professional development, and more.

The use of action research with a qualitative method to address relational aggression among African American teens provided an opportunity for clinicians, teachers, parents, and teens to understand the behavior and address it adequately. The ability to gain more insight into contributing factors, and how the behaviors influence

youth to be aggressive or to stand up against the behavior will be helpful when working with students. Asking clinicians about their experiences assisted in gaining insight and understanding of how clinicians view and treat African American female teens who often disrupt the educational and social setting with acts of violence. Online synchronous focus group interview was conducted, and the primary researcher translated the group interview for analysis. The data was examined using the thematic analysis.

#### **Significance of the Study**

There was a need to address relational aggression among African American females in late adolescence to promote healthier female-student relationships and safer school environments. There are few empirical studies that exclusively focus on African American females engaged in relational aggression and the factors that contribute to conformity. This study was intended to expand on existing social work practice by examining variables that influence social workers' perception and cultural understanding of African American females how they address conflict in their social relationships. The results may better explain how African American females experience relational aggression to assist in the development of cultural and gender-specific supports within homes, schools, and communities instead of criminalizing the behaviors.

This study contributes to the social work profession by adding to the practice by the enhancement of social work clinicians' knowledge on how to recognize and adequately address socially aggressive behaviors among African American teen females in a culturally appropriate manner. Participants had the opportunity to explore factors such as personal biases, relationships, and knowledge regarding the actions of violence

among the target population. A social worker must be able to acknowledge his or her personal experiences, and beliefs about African American females, and not allow it to impact the quality of service he or she provides to a client. Having literature that addresses issues related specifically to African American females in late adolescents is vital to support continued cultural awareness in social work practice. The reduction of relational aggression will enhance African American adolescent girls' interpersonal relationships and increase their self-esteem (Cannon et al., 2012; Rivera-Maestre, 2015). There are two implications for social change: 1) social workers can build positive relationships with the sub-population by providing culturally specific services, enhancing their self-esteem and ability to construct healthy relationships, 2) properly addressing relational aggression will contribute to policy changes, and the school culture will change and be safer.

#### **Theoretical Framework**

Relational cultural theory developed from the work of Miller, Stiver, Surrey, and Jordan (Duffey & Trepal, 2016). The theory examines the complexity of human relationships using concepts of connection and disconnection (Jordan, 2010). Relational cultural theory places emphasis on positive interpersonal factors such as growth-foster relationships, mutual empathy; and cultural factors that facilitate validation and empowerment (Cannon et al., 2012; Jordan, 2010;). Duffey and Trepal (2016) explain how relational cultural theory focuses on growth which occurs in relationships and identifies connection as the center point for growth (p. 379). The relational cultural theory posits that relationships and interpersonal connection are important to females and

form the core for the development of their personal identity (Lenz, 2016; Cannon et al., 2012). The theory further suggests that females need mutually positive relationships with others- peers included - to develop a positive sense of self (Cannon et al., 2012).

Research with girls has proven a constant link between relational aggression and higher levels of social maladjustment and perceptions of hostile intentions (Mayeux, 2014; Radliff & Joseph, 2011). According to Miller and Stiver (1995), the relational cultural theory postulates that a person's early experiences with others form *relational images*, which become important references for future interactions. If these images are positive, then an individual will be able to develop healthy relationships and maintain an authentic sense of self. If the relational images are negative, failures or unmet expectations contribute to an individual potentially developing chronic disconnection or the use of disconnection as a protective maneuver (Duffey & Trepal, 2016; Jordan, 2010; Miller & Stiver, 1995). Consequently, conflict and working through it or relational disconnections are the catalyst and provide the greatest opportunities for, growth. (Duffey & Trepal, 2016, p. 380).

Empathy is the core of this theory and connection is what contributes to change which is guided by a cultural context (Comstock et al., 2008). Authenticity is necessary for real engagement and full participation in a growth-fostering relationship in the therapeutic relationship (Jordan, 2010). Cultural context considers the individual's environment and how their culture can affect behaviors and their opportunities. The social worker engaged in a therapeutic relationship with a client must be aware of contributing variables that may impact a client's behavioral reactions and responses in

various environments. Therefore, cultural awareness is vital to the therapeutic relationship. Duffey and Trepal (2016) discussed five good things that relational cultural theory posits when individuals build healthy relationships: a sense of zest, empowerment, clarity, self-worth, and connection. Therapeutic relationships succeeding in these qualities inspire the individuals to continue to engage in healthy relationships with others.

The theoretical concepts aligned with the problem statement, research questions, and purpose of the study. The relational cultural theory is important in the field of interpersonal influence. The relational cultural theorist Lenz (2016), posits that positive relationships are developed by mutuality, engagement, authenticity, and empowerment. The relational cultural theory provides an appropriate framework for social workers to explore cultural factors that influence behaviors and expectation in relationships (Comstock et al., 2008; Haskins & Appling, 2017). The multicultural movement is also complementary, by providing an alternative theoretical framework for social workers to boost their cultural competence through mutually empathic encounters (Comstock et al., 2008). The authors explain how empathic encounters allow social workers new and different ways to learn about their own and their clients' worldviews and beliefs (p. 281).

#### **Review of the Professional and Academic Literature**

A review of relevant articles published between 2011 and 2016 identified five categories of contributing factors that may influence the display of aggression among African American females. The primary researcher selected search terms to effectively identify materials that were relevant to the research topic. All possible relevant terms and their synonyms were listed for use in the research databases. Relevant terms included:

relational aggression, African American, black, teen(s) and adolescent(s), female(s), and girl(s). The SocIndex and the Psycho Info databases were chosen because they are databases dedicated to articles related to the helping professions. This literature review focused on environmental factors contributing to the understanding of relational aggression among African American female adolescents. The adolescent's milieu is shaped intensely by the presences or absence of many factors; including, but not limited to family resources, community services, and educational and employment opportunities.

# Factors to Consider During Treatment: Uncovering the Root Causes of Female Aggression

Adolescent development. Adolescence is a period of social development characterized by increased frequent interactions with an expanded variety of people, across varying settings that do not involve parents (Harding, Hughes, & Way, 2016). Today's youth live in a society that offers tremendous influential choices and challenges during the years of adolescence. Brittan (2012) posits that the African American child makes a unique journey both to master normal developmental tasks and to meet the environmental challenges of racism, discrimination, oppression, and poverty. Adolescence is also a time when African American youth begin to consider their identity, as it relates to race and ethnicity. African American children must define themselves in relation to the social status and meaning of their racial and ethnic group.

In the 1960's, psychologist Erik Erikson defined adolescences as a stage of psychosocial development in which youth 13-19 years old search to identify *who they are* (Jenkins et. al, 2005). Identity is an essential virtue that an individual must acquire to

successfully move to the next phase in psychosocial development in a healthy manner. The youth seeks to identify him or herself within the world; in contrast, he or she may develop role confusion (Brittan, 2012; Schiriver, 2001; Wastell, 1996). During adolescence, peer relationships are a major influence in psychological functioning (Albert et al., 2013; McHale et al., 2012). The youth becomes preoccupied with their appearance and how others view their style. This can be a major factor when adolescent girls are faced with physical growth, as some mature faster than others (Schiriver, 2001). The formation of many aspects of identity may be an important coping and resilience process for African American teenage females (Grills et al., 2016).

Self-identity. Identity development, the growth of a strong and stable sense of self across a range of identity dimensions, is central to adolescent development (Schiriver, 2001). Adolescents are not only molded and shaped by the environment in which they reside (family, peers, neighborhoods, and historical contexts), they also are an integral part of their identity development process (McHale et al., 2012). On the development of identity, Erickson stated that it is a way of integrating many aspects of the self. Erickson suggested that when an adolescent achieved identity, he or she would know how to successfully navigate the demands of different social contexts (Jenkins et al., 2005). If the development of self-identity is not achieved, an adolescent female may try to assert herself within social settings to establish a social identity. Behaviors used may allow the individual to obtain friendships or popularity, yet may contribute to acts of relational aggression.

Social identity (race and ethnic identity). African American youth must define themselves in relation to social status and meaning of their racial and ethnic group.

African American youth receive information from parents and others about cultural practices to assist them with *racial socialization* (Grills et al., 2016). High ethnic identity has been associated with high attainment and self-esteem among African American youth, improved prosocial behaviors and efficacy beliefs, and reduced use of violence (Bachman et al., 2011; Brittian, 2012; Swenson & Prelow, 2005).

Friendship development. Friends are important to teen development according to the Office of Adolescent Health (2016). Friendships help youth develop social skills, engage in new activities, and provide a sense of belonging, support, and encouragement. Friendships can contribute to the emotional support and social knowledge attainment, and they provide reciprocated respect, care, and mutuality (McDonald et al., 2014). Friendships have been linked to longer and healthier lives and moral development (Greif & Sharpe, 2010; McDonald et al., 2014; Taylor-Thompson, 2006). During adolescence, the development of friendships is vital to a young person's development of behavioral and social norms (McDonald et al., 2014; Tropp et al., 2014). For girls, social relationships are key (Taylor-Thompson, 2006).

African American adolescent females may have a different perception of healthy friendship compared to Caucasian counterparts due to life experiences, environmental factors, and socioeconomic status (OAD, 2016). McDonald et al. (2014), posits that when the relationships are disrupted due to conflict, it can contribute to the youth beginning to think about fundamental social concepts in new ways (p. 233). James et al.

(2011), stated that girls might engage in relational aggression in response to real or imagined slights and the disloyalty of friends or through the fear of becoming targets themselves. African American women value intimacy and genuineness in their friendships (Grief & Sharpe, 2010). Intimacy allows for openness, trust, and emotional support and self-disclosure which draws on the quality of a person which is an important factor in African American friendships (p.801). Lack of relational intimacy, one aspect of positive friendship quality, is associated with high levels of aggression in adolescent girls (Banny et al., 2011). Taylor-Thompson (2006) found that girls who display delinquent conduct experience conflict with family and social relationships.

Mayeux (2014) conducted a study, using social dominance theory to guide an investigation to explain the positive association between aggression and high peer status. The cross-sectional study consisted of 185 ninth grade participants (93 boys, 92 girls) who attended a public school in a small Midwestern city. The method of collecting data was qualitative. The findings indicated that relational aggression negatively correlates with social preference. Relational aggression is positively associated with popularity for both genders. The investigation establishes that relational aggression is associated with a belief in the importance of social hierarchy.

Rivera-Maestre (2015) conducted a qualitative study with 19 females in late adolescence, predominantly African American (84%) and Latina (16%) from low-income inner-city backgrounds. The study explored the young women's experiences of relational aggression and violence in female peer relationships. Individual interviews were conducted with the young women. Results showed that 63% of them reported

involvement in relational aggression with female peers, 37% reported that they witnessed relational aggression, 84% reported physical violence and 69% reported relational aggression as a precursor to physical violence. The results of the study indicate that aggression is necessary for survival and an inevitable response by urban adolescent girls in underprivileged communities.

Exposure to violence. Research suggests that life events such as poverty, crime and violence may influence whether youth who have experienced adverse life events display internalizing and externalizing behaviors (Sanchez et al., 2013). African American youth residing in low-income urban neighborhoods are at increased risk of experiencing negative life events in multiple domains. This increases their risk for internalizing and externalizing behaviors (Sanchez et al., 2013; Wilson et al., 2012). Exposure to violence can come in various forms including sexual and physical child abuse, domestic violence and dating violence among African American teenage girls.

African American females in late adolescence are exposed to violence in various settings such as the community, home, and school environments. Community violence exposure (CVE) is a public health problem affecting urban youth (Copeland-Linder et al., 2011; McDonald et al., 2011). CVE includes direct victimization, as well as witnessing, and hearing about violent acts in the community, which can be extreme stressors affecting the physical and mental health of youth.

Copeland-Linder et al. (2011) posit that exposure to community violence as a victim or witness has been linked with several internalizing problems, including depression, social withdrawal, anxiety, and post-traumatic stress symptoms and disorder.

Girls report psychological distress related to *witnessing* violence, alone (Voisin et al., 2011, p. 2484). The writers' additional studies have linked adolescent exposure to community violence with increased health risk behaviors, including aggressive and violent behavior, substance use, sexual risk taking, and suicidal ideations and suicide attempts (p. 160).

Youth's differential responses to adverse life events also may result from the coping strategies he or she employs (Rivera-Maestre, 2015). Violence can occur in homes, schools, and neighborhoods and can involve family, peers, or other members of the community (Wilson et al., 2012). Exposure to violence likely affects girls and boys in different ways. However, less attention has been focused on the effects on female aggression and friendships of girls growing up in low-income, urban communities, despite converging rates of violent victimization among boys and girls (p. 195). Much attention has been focused on the impact of violence exposure and sexual behaviors among African American females (Voisin, Hotton & Neilands, 2014; Wilson, Donenberg & Emerson, 2014).

Exposure to violence has a compounding influence on affected adolescent girls. Different forms of violence have similar developmental consequences, such as sexual-risk behavior, academic performance, and mental-health issues (Busby et al., 2013; Wilson et al., 2012; Wilson, Donenberg & Emerson, 2014). Sanchez et al. (2013) posit that African American youth living in disadvantaged neighborhoods are at risk for experiencing adverse life events and displaying internalizing and externalizing behaviors.

The behaviors are methods youth have developed to cope with negative factors surrounding them.

Internalizing behaviors. Milam et al. (2012) define depression, anxiety, hopelessness, and withdrawal as internalizing problems. Some research suggests there is a difference in the way African American and Caucasian youth respond to adverse life events (Sanchez et al., 2013). In one study conducted by Franko et al. (2004) African American females reported more negative life events than Caucasian girls, yet they were no more likely to experience future depressive symptoms than their Caucasian counterparts. Milam et al. (2012) reported that rates of internalizing problems increase more rapidly among females during early adolescence. Some studies have linked depression to violence and other negative activities (p. 41). Milam et al. conducted a study with 425 African American students in the 3<sup>rd</sup> – 5<sup>th</sup> grades. The results suggested that girls who felt unsafe in their neighborhoods were about two times more likely to have internalizing problems. Girls who lived on streets with alcohol and drug issues were 17% more likely to experience internalizing problems than those girls who did not have alcohol and drug indicators present.

Externalizing behaviors. Youth living in stressful and violent environments may use different coping skills than youth living in other areas. African American youth who are exposed to hostile and violent interactions daily may express distress in ways that do not show signs of weakness. This form of coping carries over in peer relationships. The goal is to appear strong because appearing weak may contribute to victimization. Many youths also fail to develop key cognitive abilities to adequately

identify, organize, and represent social cues (Molano et al., 2015). Sanchez et al. (2013) examined the various types of stressful life events and the correlated African American adolescent coping responses. The researchers found that youth exposed to violence may model that behavior, especially if they see perpetrators of violence being rewarded for their aggressive behavior and the victim being punished (p. 44). The results of the study suggest that African American females use avoidance as a coping method with exposure to violence. Molano et al. (2015) conducted a study with 5th through 9th-grade students and identified that continued exposure to violence with the combination of poorly developed social-cognition methods contributed to the use of aggressive responses and attitudes that support justification for aggression. Sanchez et al. (2013) reported that being a victim of crime, violence, or assault resulted in a 12% increase in conduct disorder and an 8% increase in oppositional defiant disorder (p. 39).

Negative perceptions and a lack of knowledge. African Americans in the United States are a stigmatized group (Bachman et al., 2011). Stigma is a mark of disgrace associated with a particular quality or person (Crocker, 1999; Goffman, 2009). Stereotyping is preconceived notion about a group of people. Historically, African American women were often viewed, by White society, as innately promiscuous, animal-like, and sexually unrestrained (Brice, 2011). African American females have been stereotyped since slavery. Labels such as Jezebel have been used to place the perception that African American women are hypersexual (West,2008). Currently, African American women are viewed as being loud and ghetto, welfare queens, closed-minded, angry with bad attitudes, bossy, uncouth, and uneducated. Stereotypical images of

African American females are the Mammy, Aunt Jemimah and Sapphire (Green, 1998; King, 2015; West, 2008). African American females are also judged by the color of their skin, how they speak, and the way they dress. The stereotypes and stigmas can impact the way African American females view themselves, as well as how others view and interact with them.

Many individuals in the United States have a traditional view of feminine behavior (Taylor-Thompson, 2006). There is a strong respect for maintaining chastity, being subordinate and ignoring self-interest, catering to the needs of others, being passive and unassertive. Consequently, when adolescent females do not conform to these normative behaviors, they are labeled *at-risk* or *delinquent*. This also poses true according to Hall and Brown-Triston (2011), when the phrase *ladylike* or *womanly* are used. The terms refer to the Eurocentric standards of female behavior. When African American females do not adhere to the behavioral norms of Caucasian counterparts within the school setting, they are viewed as *loud*, *unintelligent*, *feisty*, *delinquent* or *hostile* by educators (Monahan et al., 2014; Skiba, 2014). Disciplinary methods are then implemented to force the young ladies into the Eurocentric view of femininity. The attempts to force African American female adolescents into a rigid gender box often cause the young girls to resist (Hall & Brown-Triston, 2011; Radliff & Joseph, 2011).

Many journal articles and research studies discuss the plight of the juvenile African American male. In-depth reasons for their dismissal from school are often researched, analyzed and discussed. However, African American females in late adolescence do not receive the same amount of attention or exhaustive research.

Currently, African American adolescent girls in high school are being suspended at alarmingly high rates. There is also an increase in referrals to juvenile detention among this population (Taylor-Thompson, 2006). Little is known about the exact behaviors the young ladies displayed to receive such consequences. The devaluing impressions of educators imputed upon African American teenage females potentially influence how they teach students, as well as how school counselors and social workers care and connect with them (Hall & Brown-Triston, 2011). There has not been extensive research on the underlying cause of the increase in both suspensions and detention referrals and use of aggression and the future effects regarding late-adolescent African American females.

Due to the dearth of studies and research literature that focus directly on relational aggression among African American adolescent females, the literature review focuses on contributing factors of relational images that impact the way the young ladies connect with others in social relationships. Previous researchers have studied ways to reduce relational aggression in the school setting through the implementation of various schoolwide interventions (Leff & Crick, 2010; Nixon & Werner, 2010). Some researchers have examined the impact of relational aggression on the victim and perpetrator (Aceves, et al., 2010; Radliff & Joseph, 2011), and other studies have examined the associations between aggression, peer relationships, and social skills and environmental factors (Maueux, 2014; Wassdorp, et al., 2013). Goldstein and Tisak (2010) and Malove (2012) researched treatment of adolescent girls who are victimized by

social aggression by using specific theories. Predominately Caucasian females, mixed gender participants or younger children are the focus of most of the studies used.

Schoolwide interventions have been used previously to address relational aggression. Some programs used the certain curriculum to target certain populations and to educate students. Some programs used surveys; while some programs used both methods. The strength of the schoolwide interventions is that it engages everyone in the school. The Ophelia Project is a leader in providing information and program development for addressing relational aggression (Ophelia Project, 2016).

# Justification for the Current Study

The review of the literature revealed a dearth of research related to relational aggression among African American females in late adolescence. This gap in research indicated the need for inclusion and consideration to improve the social work practice by providing information that will enhance cultural competency when working with this sub-population. Studies have observed relational aggression in preschool, elementary, and middle-school settings and developed interventions for addressing the behaviors among the populations (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995). Most studies were conducted with Caucasian participants.

The first justification for this research is the scant amount of research dedicated especially to African American females in late adolescence as it relates to relational aggression; secondly, the lack of understanding of African American female teens.

African American adolescent females are vocal, often expressing themselves in ways that may be viewed as disrespectful. The suspension rate among this sub-population has

increased with little knowledge of the exact behaviors that contributes to the consequence (Taylor-Thompson, 2006). Thirdly, due to the dearth of studies, more investigation was necessary to educate social workers on the sub-population and their needs and to improve cultural competency in the social work practice.

## Gaps in the Research

The gaps in the research lead to a gap in social work practice. The lack of research on African American females in regard to relational aggression may contribute to social workers being less effective in the therapeutic relationship with African American females in late adolescent. A review of the literature revealed that many researchers had identified methods for addressing bullying, violence, and relational aggression among elementary and middle-school youth from various ethnic groups. However, as it relates to African American females in late adolescence, the literature is limited. Clinical social work practitioners are faced with challenges in working with individuals from various cultural backgrounds if adequate training is not provided. One difficulty for the practitioner is trying to determine which need to address first among this sub-population.

While there is recognition that culturally appropriate and gender-specific treatment interventions are necessary for African American females in late adolescence, such programs are not always widespread and differ from state to state (Leff et al., 2015). In the state of Arkansas, many African American females in late adolescence who participate in mental-and behavioral-health treatment do so through school-based programs. In the state of Arkansas, the clinicians that provide the services to students in

training for school social workers, many school-based clinicians are unfamiliar with important cultural factors that must be taken into consideration when working with this sub-population. An individual's culture is communicated in various ways through language, style of dress, social distance, and subtle non-verbal cues (Brown & Brown, 1997, p. 102). Research suggests that clinicians who do not have a clear understanding of cultural factors associated with a client may not be able to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship (Kodjo, 2009).

# Impact of the Social Worker's Race

The race of a clinician has been identified as a potential factor to African Americans participating in therapeutic interventions (Ward, 2005). Race is an important topic to study and discuss because it is particularly noticeable for ethnic and racial minorities (Helms, 2007). According to Meyer and Zane (2013), multicultural competence is critical for effectively working with clients of color. According to Brown and Brown (1997), clinical social workers have always relied on communication and relationship building to affect change with clients. Therefore, the worker-client relationship is an important tool and basic means of social work intervention (p. 100). Brown and Brown posits that the worker-client relationship provides both the context and the means for effective treatment.

However, factors such as individual, institutional and cultural racism may complicate the relationship. Shin et al. (2005) stated that ethnic minority clients might view ethnically similar clinicians as more credible sources of help than White counselors

because they assume shared commonalities in culture or values, elements that may be important to minority mental health clients (p. 48). Atkinson and Thompson (1992) stated that a clinician's and client's cultural worldviews have a much stronger impact on the therapeutic process than race (p.356). Cultural factors may hinder the delivery of mental health services to African American adolescent females unless they are addressed upfront. According to Brown and Brown (1997), one key factor which perpetuates the ethno-cultural stereotypes is a lack of firsthand knowledge about another ethnic groupincluding the specific values, norms, and social behaviors of that group (p. 102). Some studies have shown that pairing clients to a clinician of the same ethical background has slightly shown that some individuals are likely to comply with the initial appointment (Atkinson & Thompson, 1992; Shin, 2005; Ward, 2005). In the state of Arkansas, many students participate in mental and behavioral health services through school-based programming. The students engage in psychotherapy during the school day with an assigned clinician from a community agency. Due to the variations in clinical training it is vital that the clinicians have a clear cultural understanding when working with the target population. The establishment of a strong and trustworthy worker-client relationship is vital to establishing rapport and building a collaborative therapeutic relationship.

## **Summary**

The study of relational aggression among females has increased in the past 10 years (Moretti et al., 2001). Many of the studies have focused on Caucasian females.

Some research suggests there is a difference in the way African American and Caucasian

youth respond to adverse life events (Sanchez et al., 2013), therefore, data regarding the impact of relational aggression on social relationships among African American adolescent females is needed. Relational aggression is a specific set of behaviors that are displayed to destroy social relationships (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Radliff & Joseph, 2011). African American females may use relational images to make certain behavioral choices in social relationships. The display of any form of aggression in the educational setting can contribute to an unsafe environment. School social workers play a vital part in building relationships with students to assist them with difficult situations. Social workers must have the skills to understand relational images and how to use that information to connect with the sub-population during the therapeutic process.

Many researchers have explored varying interventions to address relational aggression in the school setting. The studies often used Caucasian female participants. There is a lack of studies that focus specifically on African American females in adolescents and how relational aggression is displayed, the impact it has on friendships, and how the sub-population deal with conflict within their close friendships. It is vital that social workers who provide therapeutic services to African American females in the school setting to address acts of relational aggression build healthy working relationships with the individuals. Relational Cultural Theory states that the connection in the therapeutic relationship promotes healthy relationships and impact self-esteem (Cannon et al., 2012).

In reviewing and analyzing studies related to the research questions for this study, it is evident that females in late adolescence within the African American community are

an exclusive sub-population. Social workers must look at specific factors when addressing aggression among African American adolescent females to find ways to connect with them in the therapeutic relationship. The consideration of specific factors will aid the clinicians in the identification of appropriate cultural treatment modalities and interventions to increase clinical social work practice. (Sanchez et al., 2013).

# Section 2: Research Design and Data Collection

Social relationships and conflict among African American females have been understudied. Due to the dearth of research, social workers may lack the appropriate training necessary for working with this subpopulation. The purpose of this action research was to improve culturally appropriate clinical social work practice with African American female adolescents who display relational aggression in the school setting. The research recommendations may contribute to more effective and culturally competent therapeutic services, particularly those provided by professional social workers in the state of Arkansas. During the research process, practitioners who participated in the study offered suggestions for areas of clinical needs or improvements so that they may best meet the needs of African American females who display acts of relational aggression in the school setting. This section begins with a description of the qualitative research design, including the research questions and the central concepts of the study. The methodology section includes a description of the sample population, instrumentation, and data analysis. In the concluding section, I summarize key points and provide a transition to Section 3.

## **Research Design**

The purpose of this action research study was to enhance professional social work practice by exploring social workers' definitions and perceptions of relational aggression, their perceptions of African American females, and their knowledge of relational images when providing services to the subpopulation to connect with them to address relational aggression. The social work practice problem concerned school social workers' ability to

connect with African American females in the therapeutic relationship and provide effective treatment interventions when addressing aggression. The understanding of social relationships and conflict among African American females remains unexplored in the social work community. Studies of nonphysical forms of aggression in social relationships among African American adolescent females remains under researched when compared to other female teen groups (Belgrave et al., 2011; Rivera-Maestre, 2015). The research questions were

RQ1. What is the social workers' understanding of relational aggression?

RQ2. How do the social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship?

In this section, I present the background and framework for the current study, as well as the comprehensive action research methodology I used to address the study's research question. As part of my qualitative research design, I used purposeful sampling for participant selection, a qualitative online synchronous focus group interview to collect data, and thematic analysis to analyze the qualitative data. Ethical considerations related to this study are also presented.

# Methodology

# **Prospective Data**

An online synchronous focus group was the method for collecting data with six social workers who are licensed master social workers (LMSW) or licensed certified/clinical social workers (LCSW) with at least three years of clinical

experience working with African American adolescent females. Qualitative research design was used in the research process. The sample size for qualitative studies is usually small (Ritchie & Lewis, 2003).

I conducted one online synchronous focus group session. Participants interacted through high definition (HD) video conferencing. Responses to the questions was documented using a digital-recording from the video conferencing device. I prearranged 2 hours for the group interview. One benefit of conducting the focus group online is that it allowed me as the primary researcher to access social workers in various locations throughout the state of Arkansas. Secondly, participants were able to participate from the comfort of their homes.

There are limitations to conducting an online focus group, however. First, I was not able to observe body language because the participants were not physically present (Oringderff, 2004; Reid & Reid, 2005). A second limitation is the type of topics that may be discussed. According to Morgan (1996), focus group participants may not feel comfortable discussing certain sensitive topics in a group setting.

Oringderff (2004) noted that there is limited literature on conducting an online focus group for the purpose of academic research. Therefore, the advantages and disadvantages of using this type of method have not been thoroughly examined. However, literature regarding focus groups is plentiful (Oringderff, 2004). Many of the advantages and disadvantages regarding focus groups, in general, may apply to online focus groups.

I used open-ended questions with probes to guide the group. The group's responses were documented with a digital recording device connected to the high definition (HD) video conferencing device. The digital recording was transcribed and reviewed by me. The questions in the interview were structured to explore social worker participants' perceptions of relational aggression, their perception of African American females' social relationships, and the impact the social workers' understanding of relational images has on the worker's ability to connect with their client and provide effective therapeutic services. The second set of questions obtained demographic information from all participants such as age, gender, race/ethnicity, years of clinical experience, and employer (see Appendix B).

# **Participants**

The study participants were clinical social workers from the state of Arkansas with at least three years of experience who provide mental and behavioral health services to students in the school setting. The exact number of social workers who provide mental- and behavioral-health services to students in Arkansas are difficult to determine. The study participants were purposefully selected based on their availability to participate in the study and their working knowledge of mental- and behavioral-health treatment services provided to African American females in the school settings. All participation in the study was voluntary.

#### Recruitment

Recruitment involved sending e-mails to clinical social work practitioners working with African American adolescent females in the school setting in

Arkansas. The sample frame was created from a list of my personal and professional contacts and a from list obtained from the Arkansas Social Work Licensing Board. I sent invitations for participation via e-mail. The email consisted of a brief description of the study, its purpose and procedures, and my contact information (see Appendix D). Those who expressed interest responded by e-mail. Each interested person was sent an information letter via e-mail, and individuals were asked to contact me by phone and participate in a brief screening to ensure that participant criteria were met. If the participant met the criteria for participation, an electronic copy of the informed consent was e-mailed to the participant; he or she returned the signed document before the group begun. In the information letter (see Appendix E), the participants were asked to choose and commit to one of the specified days and times for participation in the online synchronous focus group. Once there was a consensus for the time, I sent an e-mail to inform the participants of the chosen date and time and the log-in details. The participants were given seven days to respond regarding their availability to participate in the online synchronous qualitative research focus group.

The focus group was conducted online in real time, lasting one hour. To protect confidentiality, I assigned each participant a number to use instead of their name. All participants were encouraged to maintain the privacy of other participants and the content of the group's discussion. All recordings, notes, and transcriptions, presentations, and publications display the assigned number to identify the participant.

# **Sampling Strategy**

Purposeful Sampling also referred to as criterion-based selection was appropriate for this qualitative research design (Creswell, 1998). Purposeful sampling suggests that all participants in the study have opinions and perceptions about female aggression (Morgan, 1996). The sample size with the use of focus group interview in the qualitative design is determined based on the number of issues the group is addressing according to Ritchie et al. (2013). Qualitative focus groups according to the authors are comprised of six to eight participants. Morgan (1996) posits that it is appropriate for focus groups to be smaller if the group is addressing an emotionally charged topic. Smaller groups also allow all participants the opportunity to express their views and experiences. Morgan as stated that smaller groups are easier for the researcher to manage, and it is in the researcher's control as to who is invited to participate in the group. One group was conducted with a two-hour time frame. The justification for this range was that data saturation could be achieved (Morgan, 1996; Palinkas et al., 2015; Steward & Williams, 2005).

## Instrumentation

The instrument used for data collection consisted of an online synchronous focus group interview, containing nine open-ended questions with follow-up inquiries (see Appendix A). I developed the interview schedule with the assistance of the faculty chair. The questions were created with the intent of gathering information relevant to the research questions. Member checking was used to determine credibility. I contacted members who participated in the focus group via

email for them to review the transcription for accuracy. Online synchronous focus group qualitative interviewing was selected for this qualitative research because of flexibility and interactive nature; its ability to allow the researcher to obtain in-depth information by using follow-up questions, as necessary; and its ability to keep the participants engaged and to promote the collaborative effort. There were an additional eight questions to gather demographic information that was used during the screening process (Appendix B).

## **Data Analysis**

Thematic analysis was used for this study. Qualitative data was coded and analyzed for common themes, patterns, and content, to answer the research questions (McNiff & Whitehead, 2010). I transcribed the responses from the interview and created categories within which to classify and interpret qualitative information. Codes and themes were identified once the primary researcher began to review the information.

The data was recorded using digital audio, and it was transcribed and reviewed for accuracy. The identification of common themes assisted the primary researcher with gaining an understanding of the data collected while highlighting important findings. Due to the small number of participants that were recruited for this study, there was not equal representation of race/cultural backgrounds. The responses from the participants are not representative of the sample in Arkansas, critical, overall evaluation and interpretation of the impact of racial/cultural

representation was conducted and documented in the limitations section with suggestions for future research.

To ensure that the current study met the standards of a rigorous qualitative study, I applied credibility standards throughout the focus group. According to Stringer (2007), credibility can be established through the focus group interaction. The focus group provided all participants with an extended opportunity to explore and express their experiences and issues related to the identified problem that was investigated (p. 58). Also, member checking was used in this qualitative inquiry to ensure rigor. Member checking is a quality control process that seeks to improve the accuracy, credibility, and trustworthiness of what is recorded during the research interview (Harper & Cole, 2012; Stringer, 2007). During the interview, I restated or summarized the participant's responses to determine accuracy. The participant will agree or disagree that the summary reflects his or her view, feelings, and experiences (Harper & Cole, 2012). The authors stated that if the information is confirmed as accurate, then the study is said to have credibility. Finally, an inquiry audit will provide a detailed description of the procedures, context, activities, and events (Seale & Silverman, 1997). It was reported as part of the outcome of the study to address transferability and dependability.

#### **Ethical Procedures**

Participants received an informed consent (see Appendix C) before their interview to explain the intentions, goals, procedures, risks, and benefits of the research study. All study participation was voluntary, and participants could

withdraw from the study at any time without a penalty. The information collected by the participants was confidential and did not impact their current employment status. Data collected by the participants was not shared with anyone. All data collected was be kept confidential in a lock box. The research data will be shredded after five years of the researcher completing the doctoral program. This was a minimal risk study, and there were no conflicts of interest between the primary researcher and the study participants.

The data collected was not be shared with anybody outside of the research team, and nothing was attributed to the participants by name. All interviews have a special number and the code will remain in the lock box with all data. There were no benefits for participants, and there are indirect benefits for African-American adolescent females. Clinical social workers gained insight into how their perceptions impact clinical work with African American female teens, and African American girls will receive effective treatment interventions. The participants did not receive an incentive for participation. Approval for the protection of human subjects was be obtained from the Institutional Review Board at Walden University. The knowledge received from the research was shared with Walden University before it is made widely available to the public. Each participant received a summary of the results.

There are several ethical issues that must be taken into consideration. The first is that of confidentiality. My aim was to comply with the Social Work Code of Ethics and protect the confidentiality of all participants. However, according to Morgan (1996) and Smith (1995), I cannot control what other participants say after

the group discussion. My goal was to ensure that participants understood this potential concern. The second concern regarding confidentiality is the environment of the participants during the online group discussion. Participants logged into the discussion from various locations. Depending on their locations, other individuals may have been in the room and overheard the discussion or kept up a lot of background noise. A third ethical concern was over disclosure. Participants may become comfortable with a certain topic and provide details personal experiences (Smith, 1995). Smith suggested that the researcher provides a debriefing segment either during or after the group discussion to provide participants with an opportunity to express their feelings and move forward. For this research debriefing was offered after the group's discussion has ended.

#### **Summary**

Included in this chapter was details for the qualitative research design to address the central concept of increasing culturally competent practice knowledge of African American females who display relational aggression in the school setting.

The research questions for the study included the following:

- 1. What is the social workers' understanding of relational aggression?
- 2. How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship?

The main objective of the action research study was to identify clinical needs and to improve culturally competent treatment methods in the social work profession when addressing relational aggression among African American females in adolescence.

This study was an exploratory qualitative study using online synchronous focus group interviewing clinical social workers who provide school-based services in the state of Arkansas. The qualitative data from the group's discussion was recorded during the group's interaction with a digital recorder provided by the conference call carrier; transcription and data analysis was completed by the primary researcher. All participants were protected and had the right to stop participation at any time during the process. After I received approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (No. 09-20-17-0530934), information about the research was sent to potential participants.

# Section 3: Presentation of the Findings

The purpose of this research was to enhance professional social work practice by exploring social workers' definition and perceptions of relational aggression and their perception of African American females. An exploration of the clinical participants' perceptions of the identified subpopulation, their knowledge of relational images, and how they connect with African American adolescent females when providing services to them when addressing relational aggression. The research questions for this study were

RQ1. What is social workers understanding of relational aggression?

RQ2. How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with clients in the therapeutic relationship?

The research questions provided the opportunity to actively pursue information related to social workers perceptions and how they connect with African-American female adolescents in the therapeutic relationship in Arkansas.

I explored the individual perspectives of the participants through an online synchronous focus group. I chose to use an online focus group for several reasons. The first was due to the convenience of the method. Participants were able engage in the online focus group in a comfortable location of their choosing, whether at home, in the office, or elsewhere (Reid & Reid, 2005). Second, the online focus group allowed me to have access to social workers in various locations throughout the state of Arkansas (Morgan 1996, Reid & Reid, 2005). The use of online focus group provided convivence for all involved in the research study.

The online focus group was convenient for participants. The focus group also saved money for all involved because of the reduction in the need to travel to a particular location. The focus group allowed me to reach multiple participants at once and in various places. I used a real time online focus group with six participants to obtain information relevant to the study's research questions. Focus groups are an interview format which is common in qualitative studies (Patton, 2002). Data was collected on the personal opinions and experiences of clinical social workers when addressing a specific behavior among African American adolescent females to answer the research questions.

A semi-structured qualitative data collection method was used. Qualitative research designs are not dependent on sample sizes (Morgan, 1996; Patton, 2002). A researcher can obtain meaningful results from a small sample size. Qualitative focus groups do not require a large sample population. The small group allowed all participants to express their views and experiences. This study used six participants because they completed all steps required to participate. The interview questions were open-ended with time allotted for follow-up questions. Responses were recorded with a digital audio-recording device through Conference Call.com. I collected and analyzed the data from the participants to identify common themes in participant responses. I manually coded data with support from my faculty research chair.

The next section explains the data analysis and validation and legitimation processes used throughout this study. Following these sections, the qualitative findings will be presented. The information is organized according to common themes. Last,

essential knowledge gained from the study, specific findings that may affect social work practice, and unexpected results from the study will be presented.

# **Data Analysis Techniques**

I used thematic analysis. The use of thematic analysis reveals patterns in the dataset (Braun & Clarke, 2006; Floersch et al., 2010). I reviewed each line and sentence as well as paragraph segments of the transcribed focus group interview to decide which codes fit the concepts suggested by the data. Initial coding was performed using the open coding technique. Use of open codes reduces the data to a small set of themes (Floersch et al., 2010). I reviewed each participant's response to each question and recorded common or repetitive words and phrases. I developed a spreadsheet, and each question had a column. The answers to each question were reviewed, and repeated words and phrases were placed on the spreadsheet under the question where the response originated. The information was then organized and synthesized into cohesive categories on a spreadsheet for later description, following Patton's (2015) approach.

The second step was to narrow down the list by pairing common or repetitive words and phrases into similar groups. Constant comparisons assisted with breaking down initial patterns into themes. Constant comparison is the data-analytic process whereby each interpretation and finding is compared with existing findings as it emerges from the data analysis (Boeije, 2002). I read and reread the transcript to inspect the participants' comments for commonalities or repetitiveness. Key phrases and words were placed on the chart in columns. General categories became less general and more

specific as I found words and phrases that represented the same thing. Similar words and phrases were grouped and regrouped after reading through the transcript numerous times. Each common word or phrase was compared to previous common words and phrases. The third step consisted of grouping the similarities once all commonalities were recorded. I began to form themes based off ideas that clustered together.

# **Validation of Legitimation Process**

I used reflective journaling after the online focus group to record personal thoughts and feelings. According to Ortlipp (2008), reflective journaling offers researchers a means of collecting data and effectively obtaining information about a person's feelings. During the focus group, I took notes regarding the group process as it was occurring. Reflective journaling made me aware of the things that could have occurred differently during the focus group. Because I conducted only one focus group interview, I was not able to apply the insight gained through reflective journaling. I realized that I should have probed a little deeper to get the group to engage more in a dialogue instead of answering the questions systematically. If the group would have engaged in more conversation with one another, it may have encouraged all participants to share more. However, during member checking, the participants reported that they had said all they wanted to say on the subject matter.

Rigor is the accuracy and trustworthiness of instruments, data, and research findings (Melrose, 2001). Rigor is also referred to as validity. According to Stringer (2007), rigor in action research is "based on checks to ensure that the outcomes of the study are trustworthy" (p. 90). The author stated that

trustworthiness could be established through procedures that assess attributes of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (Stringer, 2007, p. 91). Throughout the focus group, I carefully asked questions to ensure clarity regarding participants' responses. Asking these questions helped me better understand the meaning of participants' responses and accurately record them. To ensure rigor was established, I conducted member checking and peer debriefing to establish credibility and trustworthiness.

Credibility was established through the member checking to ensure that the words that were being spoken by each participant were transcribed accurately. Each study participant was given the opportunity to review the transcribed focus group interview in detail to ensure the accuracy. The respondent validation process allowed study participants the opportunity to clarify and extend information related to their clinical social work experiences (Stringer, 2007). Each participant responded via email and stated their responses were recorded correctly, and the researcher did not have any follow-up questions. Trustworthiness was also established in the study with the method peer debriefing. The researcher asked a colleague to review the data to determine if the results seem to align with the data.

Throughout the focus group participants were able to speak freely. There was not any reason to believe the participants were untruthful in their responses.

Member checking and peer debriefing helped with establishing the study's credibility. The majority of the participants in the study worked in the school setting and provided information according to their professional experiences. The

authenticity of the study was confirmed by the group interview recording and transcript. Participants had the opportunity to review the transcript and to verify if their responses were recorded accurately. A limitation of the current study includes a small sample size which affects the ability to generalize the results. Also, participants in the study consisted of the same racial and gender group.

# **Findings**

The findings of the study provided insight into the research questions about clinical social workers' knowledge of relational aggression and their unique perceptions of African American females' social relationships and display of aggression. Common themes expressed by the clinicians include bullying, understanding friendship expectations, understanding external influences, and factors influencing rapport. The qualitative group interview identified specific findings clinical social workers working with African American females should know of to have an understanding of their social relationships.

# **Demographics**

The initial invitation was sent out to approximately 62 potential participants in the state of Arkansas who were licensed master social workers or licensed certified social workers. Those who were interested in participating in the research study and who met the criteria were asked to respond within seven days of receiving the invitation email. The seven-day time request was implemented to provide enough time for data collection and not allow the research process to linger for an extended period waiting for potential participants to respond. Nine individuals

expressed a desire to participate in the study by replying to the initial invitation. Two participants backed out of the study once they were able to obtain more information about the study. The first individual was a Caucasian female, and she did not continue with the process because she informed the researcher that she did not have African American adolescent female clients. The second individual was a Caucasian male, and he did not continue with communication after receiving the additional information.

Seven participants received the informed consent and participated in the individual phone interview. Each respondent received an identification code P001 through P007. Ages of each participant ranged from 36 to 56, with a total of six females and one male study participants. The male participant who self-identified as African American did not log-in for the focus group, and he did not send communication explaining his non-participation. Six study participants continued with the process and participated in the online focus group. All six study participants self-identified as African American. The researcher is unsure of the demographics of licensed clinical social workers employed as mental and behavioral health therapist in the state of Arkansas. Therefore, the study participants may not be indicative of the population of social workers in the state of Arkansas. The years of service in working with adolescent clients in the area of mental and behavioral health ranged from three to fourteen years of service. Each of the study participants were professional social workers licensed at the master's level or higher (see Table 1).

Table 1
Study Participant Demographics

Participant	Age	Gender	Ethnicity	Experience	License
	(yrs.)				
P001	36	F	AA	6	LMSW
P003	38	F	AA	11	LCSW
P004	56	F	AA	16	LCSW
P005	44	F	AA	3	LMSW
P006	39	F	AA	4	LMSW
P007	48	F	AA	3	LMSW

*Note.* AA = African American.

P001 is a 36-year-old female that identifies as an African American. P001 works in an urban community for an agency in the state of Arkansas who provides mental and behavioral health services to adolescents in the school setting. P001 is a Licensed Master Social Worker that has six years of experience working with adolescents. She conducts individual therapy in the school setting and family therapy in the office or home settings.

P003 is a 38-year-old African American female. P003 is in private practice in a rural area in the southwestern part of the state and works as a sole practitioner.

She provides therapeutic services to adolescents in the school setting as a contracted provider. P003 is a Licensed Certified Social Worker. She advocates for her clients and educates staff in the school setting about ways to manage challenging behavior in the classroom.

P004 is a 56-year-old who identifies as African American female. The participant is employed by a private agency in the rural southern part of Arkansas. P004 provides individual and group therapy in the school setting. She also conducts family therapy sessions. P004 advocates for the adolescents in the school setting. She attends hearings when they students are being suspended from school.

P005 is a 44-year-old self-identified African American female. She is employed with a hospital located in central Arkansas that has an outpatient mental and behavioral health program that provides services in the school setting. P005 provides individual, group and family therapeutic services.

P006 is a 39-year-old African American female. She is currently a Licensed Master Social Worker and has been working with adolescents in the school setting for four years. She works for a community agency in central Arkansas, who has a Day Treatment school. In this program provides individual, group and family therapy to adolescents.

P007 is a 48-year-old who self-identifies as an African American female. She is currently a Licensed Master Social Worker and has been working with adolescents in the school setting for three years. P007 works for a community agency in central Arkansas, which provides outpatient services and mental and

behavioral health services in the school setting. P007 provides individual, group and family therapy. She also advocates for her clients with school administrators and teachers. She also educates school staff on ways to address difficult behaviors in the school setting.

#### **Common Themes**

A synchronous online focus group was conducted with six participants regarding their understanding of relational aggression and their perspective on addressing relational aggression in the therapeutic setting with African American adolescent females (Appendix A). Conference Call.com was used to organize and conduct the online focus group. The group lasted for approximately 60 minutes. The participants answer the open-ended questions freely. The comments from the focus group revealed several developing themes across study participants' responses, including bullying, understanding friendship expectations, understanding external influences, and factors influencing establishing rapport. Participants' responses from the focus group interview also revealed various factors that are necessary to consider when assessing social behaviors of African American females and trying to develop a therapeutic relationship with them. The focal areas include learned behaviors, past experiences, parental involvement, mistrust, stigma, and acceptance. The social workers having clarity should then inform clinical social work practice with the subpopulation. The findings also identify focus areas that social workers should be aware of to assist with establishing healthy relationships with African American females.

# Question 1: What is social workers understanding of relational aggression? Common theme: Bullying

The participants' responses from the focus group interview were reviewed, and the emerging theme was bullying. The participants' defined relational aggression as a form of bullying or bullying like behavior. However, the participants did not provide a definition for bullying.

P005 defined relational aggression in the following manner:

Spreading rumors, ignoring another peer, excluding them out of the in crowd.

Name calling and teasing. Just any form of rejection to make them feel like an outsider.

P001 concurred with P005 that relational aggression is a form of bullying that is exhibited via social media.

To add to what everyone said, I've been noticing a lot with social media, Snapchat, Facebook and a lot of other sites that teenage girls are using that again, this is a form of bullying.

P007 defined relational aggression as:

Vindictive behavior. Which is outlined by the other participants, as well.

This sort of behavior I see with the young ladies within the school

According to Crick and Grotpeter (1995), relational aggression is the display of behavioral gestures that are not quickly noticed such as spreading rumors, dirty looks, etc. for the intent of destroying a person's social status. Relational aggression is often viewed the same as bullying because the behaviors are similar. Both

bullying and relational aggression can be linked to psychological damage (James et al., 2013; Waasdorp et al., 2013). However, bullying is repetitive verbal or physical aggression that does not include intentional social standing manipulation (Smith et al., 2002). The victim may not have any personal ties to the perpetrator. Relational aggression is displayed through acts that may be performed by a domineering friend, and it intends to destroy the victim's social status and its's conducted by a trusted peer (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; Leff & Crick, 2010; Radliff & Joseph, 2011). Acts of relational aggression could happen once or multiples times until the desired goal of destroying an individual's social reputation is achieved.

Participants' understanding of relational aggression is that it's a form of bullying that intentionally damages relationships. According to P005, "it's really damaging a person's credibility. It's a form of bullying that don't get noticed very well in the school settings."

Although similar, bullying and relational aggression are different. Relational aggression is often seen in personal relationships. The acts are committed by trusted friends or acquaintances. The disloyalty committed by the close friend can lead to severe psychological consequences because the incident is viewed as a personal attack or betrayal by someone the victim trusted.

The focus group's understanding of relational aggression revealed a mischaracterization of relational aggression in relation to bullying. Although similar, the acts are different. The mislabeling of relational aggression as bullying contributes to the behaviors being addressed inappropriately during the therapeutic

process. Improper treatment can contribute to more long-term issues such as increased mental health issues (Crick & Grotpeter, 1995; James et al., 2013; Leff et al., 2010). It is critical for social workers to understand what relational aggression is and how to adequately address it in the therapeutic relationship when working with the perpetrator or the victim.

Question 2: How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship?

# Theme 1: Understanding friendship expectations.

Clinical social workers work with individuals from various cultures. They must be culturally competent according to NASW Code of Ethics. Clinicians must have a broad array of knowledge to work with diverse populations. Many social workers get their knowledge by reading evidence-based literature and attending training. During the group interview, participants identified three specific areas clinicians must consider when working with African American females in the therapeutic relationship. The focus group interview revealed several common themes: understanding friendship expectations, the importance of external factors, and factors influencing rapport building.

The first common theme expressed by participants that provide insight into the sub-population's social interactions is that of understanding friendship expectations. Adolescence is a phase when friendships are at the forefront (McHale

et al., 2012). Healthy peer relationships are not always the norm, and African American adolescent females may have a different perception of healthy friendship compared to their counterparts. Friendships may be different due to life experiences, environmental factors, and socioeconomic status (OAD, 2016). Although friendships are important, when disloyalty is suspected or displayed the friendship is impacted in a major way. Participants discussed various acts that are displayed when disloyalty is perceived in the friendship. P004 provided an example of relational aggression and how she addressed it with the victim:

I have, but this one, in particular, come to mind, the one instance where the young lady wrote this slanderous letter and purposely dropped it on the floor for the others to pick it up and read it out loud in front of the female peers.

And we had to work with her. We focused on her self-esteem and her feeling less of herself because they are determining who she was based on a letter.

P003 discussed acts of relational aggression that were displayed due to past experiences and retaliation:

I've worked with females that had problems building relationships with other females because of maybe the parenting or just from past experiences where they had friends and the friends may have betrayed them in some type of way that they feel. As if it was hard for them to make more friends and so the aggression was always their primary because of the past experiences.

They argue over the boys. The disrespect for one another simply because of what they had experienced in their past. And so now they found it hard for them to build relationships with other females, so that's what I've witnessed. P007 describes relational aggression as a retaliation tactic as well:

I've witnessed the behavior, it's with the specific behaviors that to get back at another female was that slept with the girl's boyfriend. And that was her form of retaliation getting back at her. Both persons I have had that experience with working with both of young ladies.

During the focus group interview, several participants gave examples of professional experiences with African American females who displayed relational aggression. Social relationships are significant for adolescent girls (Taylor-Thompson, 2006). The attainment of friendships is important to a teen's development of behavioral and social norms (McDonald et al., 2014; Tropp et al., 2014). Clinical social workers gaining an understanding of what African American females value within their friendships and the impact of certain expectations on these friendships will assist them in understanding social interactions among this subpopulation. Having clarity of the social interactions can also assist with treatment planning when addressing behaviors such as relational aggression.

# Theme 2: The importance of external influences.

The second common theme identified by participants' is the importance of external influences. This theme emerged directly from the participants' responses from the focus group interview as it pertained to working with the subpopulation.

The participants' responses identified three focus areas or factors that should be considered when trying to understand behavioral responses of African American females in negative social situations. The three factors are also considered subthemes which are learned behaviors, past experiences, and parental involvement. According to Grey and Bernard (2003), sub-themes are reoccurring patterns that emerge from the parent theme. The sub-themes identified under theme three emerged due to repetitive statements from the participants during the focus group.

Learned behaviors. Learned behaviors were identified by participants as an important factor that influences behavioral reactions of African American adolescent females in their social relationships. Learned behaviors are acquired through observation (Chavis, 2011). Participants verbalized the interactions the females see displayed in family interactions, and how those behaviors are carried over into their relationships with peers. P003 discussed the influence of mothers and other women behaviors on the young ladies' behaviors:

I think it always goes back to um, again, what the girls see growing up. Um, just how their parents, uh, mothers and other women in their families. How they uh, react to each other, how they treat each other. Um, I think that in any instance where there is disrespect in the upbringing, then some of them may think that the behavior is okay. Um, because that's what they've grown up seeing their mothers and sisters and aunts and you know so forth, how they reach to each other and how they treat each other. And so, I think that plays a big part in the behaviors of these adolescent females.

P006 also referenced the consideration of how the parents and guardians' behaviors influence the youth's behavioral reactions as well as peer relationships:

Their past relationships with others and learned behaviors from parents or guardians. Peers relationships are also important because you don't know exactly what they are experiencing in those relationships.

Past experiences. The participants also identified past experiences from other relationships as being a contributor to behavioral responses among African American females' particular adolescents regarding this study. Learned behaviors are experienced through viewed or taught lessons. These experiences may include positive and negative interactions with others. Past experiences were discussed during the focus group interview. The participants verbalized that past experiences can contribute to the behavioral responses. Clinical social workers must understand the importance of learned behaviors when working with African American females and trying to gain an understanding of their social reactions and interactions.

I think family is very important and their environment. You have to consider where they are and how they have been brought up and the experiences that they may had. So, family and environment I think are two important factors.

I use their background information, um, like their family, their school progress, their peer relation to better address the root issues which we spoke about earlier. Uh, we first have to identify what those root issues are,

P003 later in the discussion stated:

whether it be the low self-esteem, whether it be family problems or however, but the background information is very important.

P004 discussed the importance of being knowledgeable about past experiences and the impact those experiences have on relationships and behaviors:

One of the other participants had mentioned about the kind of female relationship these adolescents have experienced. What, family you know, history they have on female relationships. So those are the images that, they see, that they know. And then to include their experiences as whatever happened to them in school and in their own personal relationships. And the experiences they have in other female relationships, got them into what kind of relationships they want to build. And having barriers you know, get in their way of building those kinds of relationships can lead to that you know, relational aggression.

Parental involvement. Parental involvement is another critical area that the participants pointed out as being a factor that clinical social workers must consider when trying to understand social reactions among African American adolescent females. A family's beliefs, experiences, attitudes, and behavior contribute to a child's perception of social relationships. This factor must be acknowledged when attempting to gain an understanding of why an African American female reacts aggressively in certain situations.

P006: "I believe also the American, I mean African American culture has changed, and I think it's been based on um, the rearing of the youth by the young parents, and

the rise of grandparents having to take up the slake. The teenage girls or just children, in general, are impacted by the fact that the biological mother and father may not be in the home and they discipline by the grandparents may be lacking." P007 discussed the involvement of extended family and the absent biological parents:

Oh of course, especially when it comes to family. Are the parents' active or even in the home? If it's a grandparent raising child or maybe uncle, aunt, or non-relative, so all those make an impact. Un, even though they have someone to care for them, the one they really want there is not there and that definitely can impact how they look at things in life regardless of how much rapport and therapy you can do for the individual. It still will become a challenge cause the one thing they're wanting the most is not there, so I think social issues when it comes to that make a difference.

The participants identified learned behaviors, past experiences, and parental involvement as areas of focus when social workers are trying to understand the behavioral responses exhibited by African American teen females in social relationships. According to the participants' responses, clinical social workers must be aware of these factors and gain an understanding of how it impacts their ability to relate to African American females in the therapeutic setting. The term relational images were presented to the participants, and none of them knew the definition. Relational images are the negative fixed images that keep people disengagement and use the reference for future interactions (Duffely & Trepal, 2016). Although the

participants were ignorant of the term relational images, many verbalized that they understood the impact of past relationship experiences on the young ladies' perception and behavioral responses in social relationships. Parental involvement is another outside influence that the participants pointed out as being a factor that clinical social workers must consider when addressing aggressive behavior among the subpopulation. This factor must be acknowledged when attempting to establish an understanding why an African American female react in a certain manner when they experience disloyalty in close social relationships.

# Theme 3: Factors influencing establishing rapport.

The third common theme that emerged from participant responses during the focus group is building rapport. A clinical social worker must establish a working relationship with clients. According to participants' responses, certain elements must be considered when the clinical social worker is trying to gain the trust of an African American female client to begin building a healthy relationship with the individual. The participants also identified key elements, also identified as subthemes, that are vital to building a healthy therapeutic relationship with African American females. Sub-themes are the repetitive ideas that are identified during data analysis that branch from a major theme (Ryan & Bernard, 2003). The participants referred repeatedly to mistrust, stigma, and acceptance as critical factors that must be considered when establishing relationships with African American females. P004 identified communication as an essential skill necessary for building a positive relationship:

Communicating, getting them to communicate by first building a positive relationship with them.

P003 identified the importance of understanding past experiences related to selfesteem and through patterns and how it is connected to the girls' level of trust when working with clinicians:

I would begin by discussing the root issues. Uh, it might be related to their self-esteem. Um, their relationships with others, and get them to focus on goal setting to change aggressive behaviors by changing their thought patterns. Um, I think that's really effective. I've found its really necessary to just to get the girls to trust you and then get to the root of their problem. Whether it is self-esteem or peer issues the girls have to open up and target the problems they are facing. Un, whether it is having trouble building relationships with family, with friends, with anyone. So, and help them set goals.

P001 agreed with P003 and P004 regarding the importance of building positive relationships. She verbalized how validation, elevating mistrust and being more understanding aids in her ability to provide effective services.

P001: I sought out primarily to validating their feelings trying to build a rapport with them. And I am letting them know that I understand and I see often that adolescents, um, especially with these behaviors are going through these issues, they have, um a lot of distrust. Um, again talking about the types of social support or lack thereof. They have been let down by family,

they have been let down by peers and so building that trust and I found to get to that level of trust, letting them know you understand and showing them, a better way is necessary. Encouraging them to set different goals and standards is important. Showing them how to implement the steps to achieve the goals is important.

P007 suggest not minimizing the clients' feelings and promote being an active listener along with build rapport to establish trust:

Um, I agree. I say do not minimize, be an active listener, because listening is important to the young ladies' well-being. And once they trust you over time they will open up more. Um, they didn't get into the situation overnight though the process. So, um, if you got to be willing to put in the time and effort and um to get the young ladies motivated for changing their thought patterns.

Stigma. African Americans are a stigmatized group in the United States (Bachman et al., 2011). Stigma is a character flaw that is placed on an individual (Crocker, 1999). Society has placed various stigmas and labels on the African American female. Stigma was identified by the participants as a potential barrier to connecting with African American females and should be considered when addressing behavior and other issues in the therapeutic process. P006 discussed social view:

Other social factors include societal view. Many are looking at reality TV and trying to imitate the ladies on those shows. They see other black ladies

on the those shows. They see other black women being negative and vindictive towards one another and make a lot of money, so they replicate the behaviors in their peer relationships.

Clinician P007 discuss the impact of treatment outcomes when dealing with stigma from a political aspect:

A political issue that might affect their outcomes, the lack of awareness of intersectionality and how acknowledging the needs of black women needs for service. I think the current president's agenda to go back on the Affordable Health Care Act will impact the treatment and as I stated previously, the way society view aggression with Black women, the stigma that we have um, is a challenge.

There are other issues that goes on in different communities and not to say anything specific but they, get the attention. They get the funding, they know the awareness, and the only thing without young ladies in this particular group is that they are castoff and not accepted into society.

P003 also discuss stigma from the perspective of affordable services and policy development impact treatment outcomes for African American females:

I think schools and the rules they have on discipline play a large role in the impact on treatment outcomes for the girls. Being in the school environment, I have witnessed how the education system can sometimes affect the attitudes of adolescent females because they are already treated with a disadvantage, there's already a stereotype that our Black girls have attitudes.

And so, they are just treated differently. Like I said, because of the stereotypes that they're already have attitudes and they are on the defensive already in the schools. There's a lot of politics, there is a lot of politics, that's my thought on that. Then when they come to treatment you have to focus on breaking down the wall they have built up and their refusal to want to comply with school rules because they don't think it's worth trying to comply with rules.

P005 agrees with the other clinicians regarding stigma. She also discusses the impact of treatment outcomes by identifying stigma and mistrust as barriers:

I also agree with the other participants about benefits for services and with how the schools perceive the girls. Black women are viewed as being loud and rude. Therefore, when the girls try to express themselves they are seen as being insubordinate or disrespectful and suspended for the behaviors. I don't believe teachers and administrator and others truly understand the difference between normal and angry behaviors of the Black girls. The girls then began to have mistrust for everyone. They refuse to believe any adult are on their side. Like the other participant said, breaking down the walls of mistrust can be difficult to the therapeutic setting and impact treatment outcomes. I think about the prison pipeline and how the black kids are being kicked out of school and don't receive proper education and end up getting into trouble and going to jail or prison.

**Mistrust.** Mistrust was identified by study participants as a factor influencing clinicians' inability to connect with African American females in the therapeutic relationship and the impact on their relationship with peers and others. Stereotypes and stigmas can contribute to the way African American females view themselves, others and how they interact with them (Bachman et al., 2011; Brittian, 2012; Milam et al., 2012; Swenson & Prelow, 2005). Study participants identify various stigmas and stereotypes that are placed on African American females and the impact those views have on the subpopulation interactions with others. Participant P005 pointed out the impact of mistrust:

Black women are viewed as being loud and rude. Therefore, when the girls try to express themselves they are seen as being insubordinate or disrespectful and suspended for the behaviors. I don't believe teachers and administrator and others truly understand the difference between normal and angry behaviors of the black girls. The girls then began to have mistrust for everyone. They refuse to believe any adult are on their side. Life the other participant said, breaking down the walls of mistrust can be difficult in the therapeutic setting and impact treatment outcomes. I think about the prison to pipeline and how the black kids are being kicked out of school and don't receive proper education and end up getting into trouble and going to jail or prison.

P004 backed P005 and discussed mistrust as having an important impact on treatment outcomes as well:

The school to prison pipeline is real. The girls are being impacted by school rules that target the types of behaviors that they display, and they are then suspended. Many students return to school still combative and refuse to respect a teacher or administrator they feel have wronged them. This then goes into how they interact with that particular individual. It can become a battle. The girls in treatment have a hard time seeing the bigger picture and their need to go back to school with a different attitude. It's like they have to change who they are in order to keep from being a target.

Acceptance. Acceptance was identified as something a clinician should consider when working with the subpopulation to establish healthy rapport. Having an understanding of the client's view of acceptance from peers, family, etc. impacts the level of difficult the clinician will have with connecting with the individual in the therapeutic relationship. P007 verbalized her unfamiliarity with relational images but discussed her view on negative experiences on a young lady's ability to become close to others:

I agree with the previous candidate, the participant as well with that being a new term for me. And um, I think like as stated, it definitely can you know just affect how they see things. If it's a negative experience, that they young lady carried with her regardless of what she's doing. Whenever she gets in any close relationship, she may avoid them because of uh, the fear of someone leaving her. Which make it very difficult and have poor coping

skills in how they may handle it. And they show it in a negative behavior. So, um, but that definitely is a new term for me.

P005 also discussed her perspective on acceptance and its impact on treatment:

I think when it comes down to adolescents they love to be feeling love and being accepted. So, if you've always been isolated and been kind of just put out on the you know outside of the circle, it makes you a little bit more resistant. I mean a little more reserved in trying to get involved with others. Because when you think about membership, when you're feeling accepted that strengthens your confidence and your self-image. But if you don't have that and you don't have that connection, that could you know, cause low self-esteem, aggression, acting out in the home as well as in the school.

The participants' responses identify stigma and judgment as for potential barriers to establishing rapport with African American females in the therapeutic relationship. Many African Americans do not seek mental health treatment due to mistrust, stigma and stereotyping (Thompson et al., 2004). If an African American female does engage in the therapeutic process, social workers must have a clear understanding of components for establishing rapport to develop healthy, growth-fostering relationships. Social workers must develop an understanding of ways to gain the trust of the African American female by ensuring that she feels accepted in the relationship. Knowing the identified factors increases the social worker's ability to understand the African American adolescent female's behavioral reactions and responses and one's ability to connect and build a trustworthy relationship.

In summary, the findings from the participants' responses answer the research questions in the following manner (see Table 2).

Table 2

Themes and Subthemes

Research questions	Themes and subthemes
Question 1	Theme 1: Bullying
Question 2	Theme 1: Friendship Expectations
	Theme 2: External Factors
	Theme 2a: Learned Behaviors
	Theme 2b: Parental Involvement
	Theme 2c: Past Experiences
	Theme 3: Factors Influencing Establishing Rapport
	Theme 3a: Mistrust
	Theme 3b: Stigma
	Theme 3c: Acceptance

Question 1: Social workers' understanding of relational aggression is that it is a form of bullying that intentionally destroys relationships. Workers view the behaviors as bullying and develop treatment plans from the perspective of bullying.

Question 2: Social workers understand they must have a clear understanding of various factors such as friendship expectations and external factors to understand social interactions and behavioral responses among the subpopulation. The participants' knowledge and cultural understanding of disloyalty in friendships and external factors such as learned behaviors, parental involvement and past experiences in relation to social interactions and behavioral responses. The

knowledge is used to assist them with treatment planning when engaging with the subpopulation in the therapeutic process. The participants also identified a third theme, factors influencing establishing rapport. The emerging sub-themes mistrust, stigma, and acceptance were identified as necessary factors to consider avoiding certain pitfalls when establishing rapport with the subpopulation. Overall the social worker's cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females assisted them in being able to connect with the subpopulation in the therapeutic relationship.

# Important Knowledge Gained From the Study

From this study, I learned that a clinician's ethnical similarities help both the client and the clinician feel comfortable in the therapeutic relationship. According to Shin et al. (2005) previous studies suggested that clinicians who are racially-ethnically similar to their clients acquire greater credibility during the early stages of treatment on the basis of the clinicians' racial and ethnic characteristics (p. 46). Relational-Cultural Theory focuses on the importance of establishing growth-fostering relationships (Cannon et al., 2012). This means gaining trust at the start of treatment to develop a trusting relationship which is necessary for the therapeutic process.

I also learned the importance of how personal experiences and perceptions can impact a clinician's ability to understand behavioral responses or have accurate knowledge of how to build a trusting relationship with the subpopulation. The participants all ethnically identified with the subpopulation. Their responses from

the group interview revealed that their personal experiences guided them with engaging in the therapeutic relationships with their African American female clients. The clinicians' knowledge of varying factors that impact an African American female's behavioral responses in social relationships was helpful to them with gaining trust at the start of the therapeutic relationship. The new knowledge is consistent with the Relational-cultural theory which focuses on the use of empathy to help social workers connect with clients guided by a cultural context (Comstock et al., 2008). Cultural context considers the individual's environment and how their culture can affect behaviors.

#### **Effect on Clinical Social Work Practice**

The specific findings from the study identified common themes that increased knowledge for understanding factors that impact social workers' ability to understand African American females' behavioral responses in the social setting and connect with them in the therapeutic setting in Arkansas when addressing relational aggression. The common themes include understanding friendship expectations, understanding external influences, and factors influencing establishing rapport. The findings also provided an understanding of social workers' knowledge of relational aggression. The group defined relational aggression as a form of bullying. Agency administrators and private practitioners need to be aware of the importance of having culturally specific training to provide effective services to this subpopulation.

According to Leff et al. (2015); Meyer and Zane (2013), and Sanchez et al. (2013), more information is necessary to understand the needs of African Americans to

identify culturally sensitive therapeutic interventions and programs that are specific for the group. Administrators should be informed that clinicians feel culturally unprepared to work with this subpopulation due to the lack of culturally specific research and training to assist them with providing effective treatment services to this subpopulation who have difficulty in their social relationships and display relational aggression. According to the participants responses from the focus group, clinical social work practitioners need more training that is specific to working with African American adolescent females. Providing culture-specific services will increase the chances of clinicians providing effective therapeutic services to diverse populations and prevent premature treatment termination (Gelso & Fretz, 2001; Hall, 2001).

# **Unexpected Findings**

The findings that were unexpected for the researcher was the fact that although all the participants were African American female clinicians, they all felt unprepared to administer culturally competent services to this subpopulation. The findings were inconsistent with literature that discuss the impact of ethical matching on the therapeutic process. According to Karlsson (2005), clinicians who are members of ethnic groups view themselves as more culturally competent in working with ethnic groups than their Caucasian counterparts. The participants verbalized they felt unprepared to provide culturally sensitive services due to the lack of culturally specific tools and research to back their clinical skills exclusive to this subpopulation and the particular behaviors related to relational aggression.

# **Limitations of Study Findings**

The external validity of this study is limited. Given the small and very regionalized study sample for this study, the findings should be interpreted with caution. The purposeful sampling technique may also have led to selection bias. Secondly, all six participants self-identified as African American females. The researcher is unsure of the demographic breakdown of licensed clinical social workers employed as mental and behavioral health clinicians in the state of Arkansas. Therefore, the study participants may not be indicative of the population of social workers in the state of Arkansas. It would have been helpful to have a more diverse group of participants by adding an African American male and at least one male and two female Caucasian social workers. According to Allmark (2004), diversity in research is important because it ensures representation occurs to allow proliferation of the research. The suggested diversity in the participant sample population would provider various perspectives of social workers who provide services to African American adolescent females in the state of Arkansas. Lastly, while the responses of the study participants appeared authentic, honest, and candid, some response bias may have been present. All the participants were African American females. Therefore, the comments and experiences discussed in the group interview were from one perspective. It is unclear how much of these results could be applied to other states. However, it is the anticipation that some of this information can be transferred to other social work clinicians working with African

American adolescent females when addressing behaviors related to relational aggression in the state of Arkansas.

#### Summary

There were two research questions for this study. An online qualitative synchronous focus group was conducted to obtain information to address study questions. Six participants engaged in the focus group. They all identified as African American females. The participants worked as social work clinicians in public and private sectors in both urban and rural areas of Arkansas.

Thematic data analysis was used to analyze the data. The results from the study identified four overall common themes to answer both research questions. The themes identified ways for clinicians to connect with and develop growth-fostering relationships with African American adolescent females in the therapeutic relationship. Question 1: What is social workers understanding of relational aggression? The focus group participants' responses revealed that social workers identify relational aggression as a form of bullying with the intent to destroy relationships.

Question 2: How do social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship? The participants' responses identified three common themes, understanding friendship expectations, understanding the importance of external factors and factors influencing establishing rapport, informed the answer to the

second research question. The focus group participants' responses revealed that social workers have some cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections and if the knowledge is not applied appropriately it will impair their ability to connect with the subpopulation and establish rapport. According to Karlsson (2005), ethnically matched relationships avoid cross-group stereotypes and improve the therapeutic alliance and treatment effectiveness. The shared ethnicity has been viewed as a surrogate for shared background and experiences and may, consequently, build rapport and trust (p.114).

The researcher learned that a clinician's cultural similarities do not necessitate that the practitioner has the proper knowledge to treat African American adolescent females. Although the participants all self-identified as African American females, they verbalized concern about the lack of culturally appropriate research and tools to assist them with treating the sub-population appropriately. The clinicians were confident in their ability to establish rapport with the young ladies, but they stated with certainty that the current research and therapeutic tools did not afford them with the ability to provide culturally effective treatment to the sub-population confidently. All the clinicians agreed to use some form of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy to address aggression among the sub-population. They were unsure if this was the appropriate method due to lack of evidence-based research on this particular subpopulation regarding the specific behavior of relational aggression.

Clinicians of all racial background should be aware of the common themes identified in this study to assist with providing more culturally appropriate services to African American adolescent females when addressing socially aggressive behaviors and working with them in the therapeutic setting. The results revealed that when workers know particular factors necessary for establishing rapport and understanding social interactions the social worker is successful with engaging the individual.

The participants' responses also identified the need for more culturally specific research, education and training. The results aligned with the previous literature review which identified a dearth of research regarding this particular subpopulation it relates to relational aggression. The study results were consistent with the theory guiding this research. The participants identified the vitality of establishing healthy relationships to assist with the therapeutic process. Relational-Cultural theory focuses on growth and identifies connection as the center point for growth (Duffey and Trepal, 2016). Clinicians must strive to develop healthy relationships with the African American adolescent female in ways that establish a genuine connection to promote growth and contribute to positive treatment outcomes. Clinicians must have the appropriate research and therapeutic skill set to provide effective culturally competent treatment to the subpopulation. The next section will provide information on how to begin applying current knowledge from this study to enhance social workers' effectiveness when working with African American females.

Section 4: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Social Change

The purpose of this action research study was to increase clinical social work practice knowledge. The study explored social worker's understanding of relational aggression, their knowledge of African American females' social relationships, and the impact the social worker's understanding of relational images has on their ability to connect with clients in the therapeutic setting. Analysis of participants' responses resulted in the identification of these themes: bullying, understanding friendship expectations, understanding external influences, and understanding building rapport.

At the time of the study, the state of Arkansas had few school-based social workers who were employed by the school districts. Many clinicians in the state of Arkansas provide mental and behavioral health services through community-based programs or as practitioners in private practice. The first question in the focus group related to participants' definitions of relational aggression. Participants defined relational aggression as a form of bullying with the intent to damage relationships. In answering the second research question, the participants discussed the importance of understanding friendship development among African American adolescent females.

Second, the participants identified several factors that a clinician must consider when working with adolescent African American females and addressing aggression. These factors include past experiences, family involvement, and learned behaviors. Last, the clinicians in the study made it clear that building rapport with their adolescent female clients is vital to treatment engagement and outcomes. The

participants' responses in the focus group interview revealed various factors that are necessary to consider when trying to establish rapport in the therapeutic relationship including understanding mistrust and stigma and the necessity for ensuring that young female clients feel accepted.

The findings provide knowledge for future training to ensure that social workers are culturally competent when working with African American females in the therapeutic setting. The results reinforce the necessity of educating clinicians on the difference between relational aggression and bullying and how to treat those behaviors appropriately. Study findings also provide insight about factors that social workers must know to understand African American females' behavioral responses in social relationships and factors that impact a clinicians' ability to establish a trusting relationship with the subpopulation when attempting to engage them in the therapeutic process.

The next section will include information regarding the application of study findings for professional practice, including what was learned through this study and how the findings impact clinical social work practice. I also offer recommendations for clinical social work practice as well as suggestions for implementing recommended solutions. Finally, a discussion of the implications of this study for social change is included.

# **Application for Professional Ethics in Social Work Practice**

School social workers are instrumental in the treatment process of female adolescents. It is imperative that clinical social workers have a clear understanding of effective interventions to use when working with various populations. Riverar-Maestre (2015) and Belgrave et al. (2011) reported, research focused solely on African American adolescent females is very limited compared to other adolescent female groups. Social relationships and conflicts among African American females remains unexplored in the social work profession. In analyzing study data, I learned about the factors that may be barriers when clinicians attempt to connect with African American adolescent females in the therapeutic relationship. One factor is a clinician's ability to provided culturally competent services. The NASW Code of Ethics is a practice guide for social workers to ensure all clinicians practice with the same amount of professionalism, standards, and integrity. The values from the NASW Code of Ethics that are related to the social work practice problem for this research include Dignity and Worth of the Person and Competence.

#### **Value: Dignity and Worth of the Person**

The NASW Code of Ethics guide clinical social work practice. The social work value associated with this research is Dignity and Worth of the Person. The ethical principle associated with the value is that social workers respect the inherent dignity and worth of the person (NASW, 2008). Social workers must be mindful of individual differences and cultural and ethnic diversity (NASW, 2008). Study results identified three components that may potentially hinder a clinician from

establishing a trusting and positive rapport with clients. During the group interview, the participants discussed the importance of mistrust, stigma, and acceptance as important factors that should be taken into consideration when interacting with African American females in the therapeutic setting. The findings connect with the core value of dignity and worth of the person because they reinforce the importance of social workers being mindful of their differences and personal opinions and how these may affect their relationship with the subpopulation. Stigma and stereotyping have long influenced how members of U.S. society view and treat African American females (Bachman et al., 2011). To be neutral is unrealistic, and a clinician should be aware of his or her values and biases when entering therapeutic relationships with the subpopulation.

The code guides clinical social work practice to ensure that clinicians are doing self-assessments to make sure they are aware of personal basis regarding the subpopulation. The core values guide social work practice in the manner of ensuring that clinicians interact with clients with care and respect while promoting self-determination (NASW, 2006). The findings will impact social work practice, particularly in relation to the core value dignity and worth by helping to improve positive therapeutic relationships. The knowledge may assist practitioners with showing more empathy at the initial phase of the treatment process to encourage more participation in therapeutic services by showing the clients respect and making them feel comfortable to continue with treatment (Gerdes & Segal, 2011).

**Value: Competence** 

The principle linked with this value requires social workers to consciously seek to increase their professional knowledge and skills and implement them in practice (NASW, 2008). The principle encourages the social worker to have a desire to contribute to the knowledge base of the profession. The focus group participants identified factors that should be considered when addressing aggression among this subpopulation. The results identified the importance of understanding external factors that may contribute to an African American female's aggressive response to various stimuli in social relationships. The factors include past experiences, family relationships, and learned behaviors.

The core value guides clinical social work practice because it ensures that social workers are aware of their responsibility to obtain continuing education that will help them remain competent in their clinical skills (NASW, 2006). The findings will impact social work professional ethics, particularly in relation to competence, if attention is not placed on expanding the knowledge on cultural-specific methods and interventions for working with diverse populations. The continued lack of knowledge will impede upon a clinical social worker's ability to be competent when working with subpopulations such as African American adolescent females when addressing targeted behaviors such as relational aggression. A clinician should be aware of various factors that contribute to variance in behavioral responses among diverse populations.

#### **Recommendations of Social Work Practice**

# **Action Step 1**

The findings from the study identified the mischaracterization of relational aggression as bullying. The mislabeling of relational aggression as bullying contributes to the behaviors being addressed inappropriately during the therapeutic process. Improper treatment can contribute to long-term problems such as increased mental health issues (Crick & Grothpeter, 1995; Leff et al., 2010; James et al., 2013). The recommendation for addressing this issue is for the social work profession to increase training on this particular issue and educate clinicians of the difference between the two forms of aggression. Clinicians should be trained on how to recognize the behaviors and address them appropriately in the treatment setting. The findings will impact the researcher's social work practice as an advance practitioner by influencing her to educate colleagues of the differences between relational aggression and bullying and continuing research on ways to appropriately address the behavior among diverse populations.

### **Action Step 2**

The results also revealed several areas that require some attention when working with African American females in the therapeutic setting to increase culturally appropriate services and increase healthy development of therapeutic relationships with the subpopulation. Clinicians may go into the therapeutic relationship with the subpopulation with their ideas of how a female should behave and fail to address the root issues related to the aggressive behaviors. Their opinions may be influenced by personal, cultural values, societal views, and other unknown criteria (Brice, 2011; Crocker, 1999; Goffman, 2009). Therefore, the clinician may

fail to consider learned behaviors, past experiences and parental involvement as key factors to the young ladies display of socially aggressive behavior. Clinicians and agencies should ensure that when assessing an African American females' information regarding family involvement, peer relations, learned behaviors, and past experiences should be obtained and analyze when developing a treatment plan. The findings have influenced the researcher to advocate for the development of assessment guidelines for social workers that are culturally sensitive and relevant. The researcher will begin to educate colleagues and others on knowledge gained from this study.

The findings from this study may not have the ability to be generalized to all school-based clinicians working with African American adolescent females who display relational aggression due to the small study sample. Generalizability requires data from larger sample population (Webb, 2001). However, the results of the study can be transferable. Transferability is the ability for readers to make connections between elements of the study and their own experiences (Drisko, 1997; Wang et al., 2005). Therefore, social work clinicians should be able to make a connection between previous professional encounters with African American adolescent females and the results from the study.

The data has clear implications for practice and further research. One limitation of the study is the inability to generalize the information. The recommendation for continued research is to increase generalizability by conducting another study with a more diverse sample population of social work clinicians. To

ensure generalizability, a larger sample population is necessary (Webb, 2001). The ability to generalize the information will build on the cultural competence knowledge in the social work profession and research conducted with others minority groups. According to Boyle et al. (2001), Eurocentric values have dominated research which impacts worldviews on dominate and non-dominate cultural behaviors.

Secondly, continued research is necessary to increase knowledge on distinguishing the difference between relational aggression and bullying. NASW Code of Ethics (2008) requires that social workers participate in professional education and training programs that advance cultural competence in the profession and focus on lifelong learning. The clinicians' mischaracterization of relational aggression impacts their ability to develop an appropriate treatment plan. Once clinicians have obtained concise knowledge of the difference between the set of aggressive behaviors then cultural- and gender-specific interventions should be identified for addressing the behaviors. The lack of culture-specific training and measurement techniques impedes the treatment process for diverse populations (Boyle et al., 2001).

The dissemination of research results is an ethical responsibility (NASW, 2006). Dissemination is a planned process that involves consideration of the target audiences and the settings in which research findings are to be received and where it can be shared with those who have influence over policy and service distribution (Wilson et al., 2010). The following dissemination plan is recommended for this

study: presentation at a professional conference and a written executive order or report. The first recommendation for the dissemination of the research findings is through a professional presentation at social work conferences and meetings with various agencies. The researcher can speak directly to those who influence on direct service delivery, agency policies, and professional development. This is a cost-effective way of getting the information out to a large group of social work professionals.

The second recommendation for the dissemination of research findings is through written communication in the form of an executive summary or report can be disseminated through the community agencies, hospitals that provide outpatient services for mental and behavioral health, and private practitioners. The dissemination process will allow all stakeholders to observe emergent themes and discuss how clinical social workers can work efficiently with African American females when addressing socially aggressive behaviors in the school setting. The information in the executive summary will be written in simple terms so that it is easy to understand and easy to assess (Sandelowski & Leeman, 2012).

# **Implications for Social Change**

The potential implication for social change at the individual level (micro) would for social workers to use the person-in-environment (PIE) and meet the sub-population where they are and build positive relationships with them to engage them in the therapeutic process (Weiss-Gal, 2008). The young ladies' involvement in the treatment process will result in possible self-improvement and personal growth.

Additionally, micro-level social change may occur with working directly with individual clinicians, social work interns, and educating them about essential factors that impact treatment planning and relationship development with this subpopulation.

Social change can be impacted at the mezzo level if the clinicians and agencies use the information from this study to change or modify treatment strategies that are appropriate for the sub-population. The idea of good social work practice is ultimately in the deliverance of informed, evidence-based research and methods (Webb, 2001). The agencies' policies may also be impacted as a result because there may be annually requirements to participate in culturally specific training. There is a need for more attention to the integration of culturally specific training that addresses ways to effectively apply interventions and treatment methods when working with African American females regarding aggressive behaviors. According to Weaver (1999), knowledge and values must be integrated with social work skills for culturally competent practice, and the skills must be adapted to meet the needs of diverse clients (p. 218). Social work programs should re-assess program requirements to integrate one or two courses that address specific ways to work with diverse populations and subpopulations. This would include increasing literature focused on cultural competence with African Americans female populations.

Also, on a mezzo level, communities could benefit from effective culturally competent services being provided to African American adolescent females. This

would increase healthy youth which would contribute to potentially healthier and safer school environments (school shootings, physical fights, suicide, and increased mental health issues). According to Durlak et al. (2011), a lack of connection to the school environment negatively affects a student's academic performance, behavior, and health. School social workers can assist students in the school environment and foster healthy social and emotional development (p. 406). The results from this study can contribute to school social workers knowledge base to assist them with making positive connections with African American adolescent females in the school setting. Once the clinician has gained the trust of the client, they can begin to address behaviors that impact social and emotional needs and that impact the overall school and community settings. The clinician could advocate for school administrators to review disciplinary policies to ensure that they are not culturally basis, and they do not have a more severe impact on one culture or gender overall.

Lastly, Macro level workers should review the policies regarding bullying to incorporate relational aggression and construct policies that will address both behaviors in an appropriated way. Bullying prevention is an ongoing issue. Policy makers have taken action to prevent bullying by drafting laws and policies that schools use as guidelines for school policies. This study identified the mischaracterization of relational aggression; therefore, law makers have not specified laws that focus on relational aggression. Macro social workers can assist with educating policy and law makers on the necessity for adding this term to current laws and policies to address in a national level.

Macro social workers should address issues related to the dearth of research on African American adolescent females as it relates to relational aggression, and culturally sensitive interventions for addressing aggression in the therapeutic setting. The current studies regarding relational aggression was conducted using Caucasian female participants (Sanchez et al, 2013). It is vital that Macro level social workers assist with increasing the literature regarding this sub-population as it pertains to relational aggression and ways to address the behavior in culturally sensitive manner.

### Summary

It is imperative that clinical social workers know the difference between relational aggression and bullying. Knowing the differences can impact the treatment planning progress which has an overall impact on the school environment.

Relational aggression is a major issue, and cultural-specific interventions are necessary for addressing the behaviors appropriately among diverse populations.

African American adolescent females display relational aggression for various reasons, and a social worker's ability to connect with the client to address the reasons is vital.

Regardless of a social worker's racial identity and gender, the worker must understand the impact his or her perceptions of African American females have on his or her ability to establish rapport with the subpopulation in the clinical setting.

The clinicians must also be aware of cultural barriers that may impact a female's unwillingness to participate in treatment and how those same factors impact the way

they interact in social relationships. The clinicians must gain an understanding of how they can improve the effectiveness of cultural-specific therapeutic services when working with African American adolescent females. This task can be accomplished by creating and participating in culturally specific training that provides knowledge on how to apply current interventions, theories, etc. when working with the subpopulation. Secondly, more research is needed, and clinicians can actively engage in research to increase knowledge about the subpopulation and their social relationship.

#### References

- Abrams, L. S. & Moio, J. A. (2009). Critical race theory and cultural competence dilemma in social work education. *Journal of Social Work Education*, *45*(2), pp. 245-261. doi:10.5175/JSWE.2009.200700109
- Aceves, M. J., Hinshaw, S. P., Mendoza-Denton, R., & Page-Gould, E. (2010). Seek help from teachers or fight back? Student perceptions of teachers' actions during conflicts and responses to peer victimization. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 39(6), pp. 658-669. doi:10.1007/s10964-009-9441-9
- Albert, D., Chein, J., & Steinberg, L. (2013). Peer influences on adolescent decision making. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 22(2), pp. 114-120. doi:10.1177/0963721412471347
- Allmark, P. (2004). Should research samples reflect the diversity of the population? *Journal of Medical Ethics*, 30(2), pp. 185-189. doi:10.1136/jme.2003.004374
- Atkinson, D. R. & Thompson, C. E. (1992). Racial, ethnic and cultural variables in counseling. In S.D. Brown & R.W. Lent (Eds.), *Handbook of Counseling Psychology* (4th ed., 49-382). Oxford, England: John Wiley & Sons. Retrieved from www.psycnet.apa.org
- Bachman, J. G., O'Malley, P. M., Freedman-Doan, P., Trzesniewski, K. H., & Donnellan,
  M. B. (2011). Adolescent self-esteem: Differences by race/ethnicity, gender, and
  age. Self Identity, 10(4), pp. 445-473. doi:10.1080/15298861003794538
- Banny, A.M., Heilbron, N., Ames, A., & Prinstein, M.J. (2011). Relational benefits of relational aggression: Adaptive and maladaptive associations with adolescent

- friendship quality. *Developmental Psychology*, 47(4), pp. 1153-1166. doi:10.1037/a0022546
- Belgrave, F. Z., Nguyen, A. B., Johnson, J. L., & Hood, K. (2011). Who is likely to help and hurt? Profiles of African American adolescents with prosocial and aggressive behaviors. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 40, pp. 1012-1024. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9608-4
- Benjamin, Jr., A. J. (2015). Definition of aggression. In *Encyclopedia of Mental Health 1*(2), pp. 33-39. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-397045-9.00198-1
- Blakely-McClure, S. J., & Ostror, J. M. (2015). Relational aggression, victimization, and self-concept: Testing pathways from middle childhood to adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 45(2), pp. 376-390. doi:10.1007/s10964-015-0357-2
- Block, A. M., Rossi, A. N., Allen, C. D., Alschuler, M., & Wilson, V. B. (2016).

  Assessing cultural competence in a BSW student population. *Social Work Education*, *35*(6), pp. 643-658. doi:10.1080/02615479.2016.1158248
- Boeije,H. (2002). A purposeful approach to the constant comparative method in the analysis of qualitative interviews. *Quality & Quantity, 36*, pp. 391-409. doi:10.1080/02615479.2016.1158248
- Boyle, D. P. & Springer, A. (2001). Toward a cultural competence measure for social work with specific populations. *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work*, *9*(3), pp. 53-71. doi:10.1300/J051V09n03-03
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), pp. 77-101. doi:10.1191/1478088706qp063oa

- Brice, T.S. (2011). Faith as a protective factor against social misconceptions of black girls: A historical perspective. *Social Work Christianity*, 38(3), pp. 315-331.
- Brittian, A.S. (2012). Understanding African American adolescents' identity development: A relational developmental systems perspective. *Journal of Black Psychology*, 38(2), 172-200. doi: 10.117/0095798411414570
- Brown, P.M. & Brown, D.J. (1997). Clinical impasses for African American social workers. *Journal of Family Social Work, 2*(2), pp. 99-109. doi:10.1300/J039v02n0 01
- Brown, A.W. & Gourdine, R.M. (1998). Teenage black girls and violence: Coming of age in an urban environment. *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, 1(2), pp. 105-124. doi:10.1300/J137v01n02 07
- Busby, D.R., Lambert, S.F., & Ialongo, N.S. (2013). Psychological symptoms linking exposure to community violence and academic functioning in African American adolescents. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*, *42*, pp. 250-262. doi: 10.1007/s10964-012-9895-z.
- Campinha-Bacote, J. (2009). A culturally competent model of care for African Americans. *Urologic Nursing*, *29*(1), pp. 49-54. Retrieved from https://www.suna.org/downloads/unjarticles/2009/09feb/49.pdf
- Cannon, K.B., Hammer, T.R., Reicherzer, S., Gilliam, B.J. (2012). Relational-Cultural Theory: A framework for relational competencies and movement in group work with female adolescents. *Journal of Creativity in Mental Health*, 7, pp. 2-16. doi: 10.1080/15401383.2012.660118.

- Chavis, A.M. (2011). Social learning theory and behavioral therapy: Considering human behaviors within the social and cultural context of individuals and families. *Social Work in Public Health*, *26*(5), pp. 471-481. doi:10.1080/19371918.2011.591629
- Child Trends Data Bank. (2016). Juvenile detention. Retrieved from http://www.childtrends.org/?indicators=juvenile-detention
- Comstock, D.L., Hammer, T.R., Strentzsch, J., Cannon, K., Parsons, J., & Salazar II, G. (2008). Relational-cultural theory: A framework for bridging relational, multicultural, and social justice competencies. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, 86, pp. 279-287. doi:10.1002/j.1556-6678.2008.tb00510.x
- Copeland-Linder, N., Lambert, S.F., Chen, Y., & Ialongo, N.S. (2011). Contextual stress and health risk behaviors among African American adolescents. Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 40, pp. 158-173. doi:10.1007/s10964-010-9520-y.
- Crapanzano, A.M., Frick, P.J., & Terranova, A.M. (2010). Patterns of physical and relational aggression in a school-based sample of boys and girls. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 38, pp. 433-445. doi:10.1007/s10802-009-9376-3
- Crenshaw, K.W., Ocen, P., & Nanda, J. (2015). Black girls matter: Push out, over policed and under protected. African American Policy Forum. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aapf.org">www.aapf.org</a>
- Creswell, J.W. (1998). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among the five approaches*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Productions, Inc.

- Crick, N.R. & Grotpeter, J.K. (1995). Relational aggression, gender, and social-psychological adjustment. *Child Development*, *66*(3), pp. 710-722. doi:10.2307/1131945
- Crocker, J. (1999). Social stigma and self-esteem: Situational construction of self-worth. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *35*, pp. 89-107. doi:10.1037/0033-295x.96.4.608
- Dailey, A.L., Frey, A.J. & Walker, H.M. (2015). Relational aggression in school settings: Definition, development, strategies, and implications. *Child & Schools*, *37*(2), pp. 78-88. doi:10.1093/cs/cdv003.
- Dellasega, C., & Adamshick, P. (2005). Evaluation of a program designed to reduce relational aggression in middle school girls. *Journal of School Violence*, *4*(3), pp. 63-76. doi:10.1300/J202v04n03 06
- Drisko, J.W. (1997). Strengthening qualitative studies and reports. *Journal of Social Work Education 33*(1), 185-197. doi:10.1080/10437797.1997.10778862
- Duffey, T., & Trepal, H. (2016). Relational-cultural theory: Introduction to the special section on relational-cultural theory. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 94, pp. 379-382. doi:10.1002/jcad.12095.
- Durlak, J.A., Weissberg, R.P., Dymnicki, A.B., Taylor, R.D., and Schellinger, K.B. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: A meta-analysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child Development*, 82(1), pp. 405-432. doi:10.111/j.1467-8624.2010.01564.x

- Estell, D.B., Farmer, T.W., & Cairns, B.D. (2007). Bullies and victims in rural African American youth: Behavioral characteristics and social network placement.

  \*Aggressive Behavior, 33(2), pp. 145-159. doi:10.1002/ab.20176
- Floersch, J., Longhofer, J.L., Kranke, D., and Towensend, L. (2010). Integrating thematic, grounded theory and narrative analysis: A case study of adolescent psychotropic treatment. *Qualitative Social Work*, *9*(2), pp. 1-19. doi:10.1177/1473325010362330
- Franko, D.L., Striegel-Moore, R.H., Brown, K.M., Barton, B.A., McMahon, R.P., Schreiber, G.B., et al. (2004). Expanding our understanding of the relationship between negative life events and depressive symptoms in black and white adolescent girls. *Psychological Medicine*, *34*(7), pp. 1319-1330. doi:10.1017/S0033291704003186.
- Gelsco, C.J., & Fretz, B.R. (2001). *Counseling Psychology* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed). California: Wadsworth/Thomson Learning.
- Gerdes, K.E., & Segal, E. (2011). Importance of empathy for social work practice:

  Integrating new science. *Social Work*, *56*(2), pp. 141-148.

  doi:10.1093/sw/56.2.141
- Goffman, E. (2009). *Stigma: Notes on the management of spoiled identity*. New York: Prentice-Hall.
- Goldestein, S.E., & Tisak, M.S. (2010). Adolescents' social reasoning about relational aggression. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *19*(4), pp. 471-482. doi:10.1007/s10826-009-9319-1

- Goldstein, S.E., Young, A., & Boyd, C. (2008). Relational aggression at school:

  Association with school safety and social climate. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*,

  37: pp. 641-654. doi:10.1007/s10964-007-9192-4
- Graumann, C.F. (1998). Verbal discrimination: A neglected chapter in the social psychology of aggression. *Journal of the Theory of Social Behavior*, 28(1), pp. 41-61. doi:10.1111/1468-5914.00062
- Green, L. (1998). Stereotypes: negative racial stereotypes and their effect on attitudes toward African Americans. *Perspectives on Multiculturalism and Cultural Diversity*, 11(1). Retrieved from www.ferris.edu
- Gregory, A., & Thompson, A.R. (2010). African American high school students and variability in behavior across classrooms. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 38(3), pp. 386-402. doi:10.1002/jcop.20370
- Greif, G.L. & Sharpe, T.L. (2010). The friendship of women: Are there differences between African American and Whites? *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment*, 20, pp. 791-807. doi: 10.1080/10911351003751892
- Grills, C., Cooke, D., Douglas, J., Subica, A., Villanueva, S., & Hudson, B. (2016).
  Culture, racial socialization, and positive African American youth development.
  Journal of Black Psychology, 42(4), pp. 343-373. doi:
  10.1177/0095798415578004
- Hall, G.C.N. (2001). Psychotherapy research with ethnic minorities: Empirical, ethnical and conceptual issues. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *69*, pp. 502-510. doi:10.1037/0022-006X.69.3.502

- Hall, H. R., & Brown-Thirston, A. (2011). Understanding teenage girls: Culture, identity, and schooling. Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Education.
- Harding, J.F., Hughes, D.L., & Way, N. (2016). Racial/ethnic differences in mothers' socialization goals for <u>their</u> adolescents. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, *23*(2), pp. 281-290. doi:10.1037/cdp0000116
- Harper, M., & Cole, P. (2012). Member checking: Can benefits be gained similar to group therapy? *The Qualitative Report, 17*(2), pp. 1-8. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol17/iss2/1
- Haskins, N.H., & Appling, B. (2017). Relational-cultural theory and reality therapy: A culturally responsive integrative framework. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 95, pp. 87-99. doi: 10.1002/jcad.12120
- Helms, J.E. (2007). Some better practices for measuring racial and ethnic identity constructs. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *54*, pp. 235-246.
- Henderson, N-M. (2014). She the people study: Black girls suspended at higher rates than most boys. *Washington Post*. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/she-the-\_people/wp/2014/03/21/study-black-girls-suspended-at-higher-rates-than-most-boys/
- Hubbard, J.A., Dodge, K.A., Cillessen, A.H.N., Coie, J.D., & Schwartz, D. (2001). The dyadic nature of social information processing in boys' reactive and proactive aggression. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 80, pp. 268-280. doi:10.1037//0022-3514.80.2.268

- James, D., Lawlor, M., Murphy, N., & Flynn, A. (2013). 'It's a girl thing!' Do boys engage in relational aggression? Exploration of whether strategies to educate young people about relational aggression are relevant for boys. *Pastoral are in Education*, *31*(2), pp. 156-172. doi:10.1080/02643944.2013.774042
- James, D., Flynn, A., Lawlor, M., Courtney, P., Murphy, N., & Henry, B. (2011). A friend in deed? Can adolescent girls be taught to understand relational bullying?
  Child Abuse Review, 20, pp. 439-454. doi: 10.1002/car.1120
- Jenkins, E.J., Wang, E., & Turner, L. (2014). Beyond community violence: Loss and grief in African American Elementary school children. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Trauma*, 7, pp. 27-36. doi:10.1007/s40653-014-001-4.
- Jordan, J.V. (2010). *Relational-cultural therapy*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association. doi:10.10801/15401381003627368
- Karlsson, R. (2005). Ethnic matching between therapist and patient in psychotherapy: An overview of findings, together with methodological and conceptual issues.
  Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology, 11(2), pp. 113-129.
  doi:10.1037/1099-9809.11.2.113
- King, K. (2015). Do African American female stereotypes still exist in television? A descriptive character analysis of Oliva Pope. Elon *Journal of Undergraduate Research inCommunications*, 6(2), pp. 45-49. Retrieved from https://www.elon.edu/u/academics/communications/journal/wp-content/uploads/sites/153/2017/06/05\_Kendall\_King.pdf

- Kodjo, C. (2009). Cultural competence in clinician communication. *Pediatric Review,* 30(2), pp. 57-64. doi:10.1542/pie.30-2-57
- Leff, S.S., Wassdrop, T.E., & Crick, N.R. (2010). A review of existing relational aggression programs: Strengths, limitations and future directions. *School of Psychology Review*, *39*(4), pp. 508-535. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3111222/
- Leff, S.S. & Crick, N.R. (2010). Interventions for relational aggression: Innovative programming and next steps in research and practice. *School Psychology Review*, 39(4), pp. 504-507. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3072216/
- Leff, S.S., Paskewich, B.S., Waasdrop, T.E., Waanders, C., Bevans, K.B., & Jawad, A.F. (2015). Friend to friend: A randomized trial for urban African American relationally aggressive girls. *Psychology of Violence*, *5*(4), pp. 433-443. doi:10.1037/a0039724
- Lenz, A.S. (2016). Relational cultural theory: Fostering the growth of a paradigm through empirical research. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 94, pp. 415-428. doi:10.1002/jcad.12100
- Malove, S.C. (2012). Using relational theory to treat adolescent girls victimized by social aggression. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *42*(1), pp. 1-12. doi:10.1007/s10615-012-0424-z

- Mayeux, L. (2014). Understanding popularity and relational aggression in adolescence: The role of social dominance orientation. *Social Development, 23*(3), pp. 502-517. doi:10.1111/sode.12054
- Melrose, M.J. (2001). Maximizing the rigor of action research: Why would you want to?

  How could you? *Field Methods, 13*(2), pp. 160-180.

  doi:10.1177/1525822x0101300203
- McDonald, K.L., Malti, T., Killen, M. & Rubin, K.H. (2014). Best friends' discussions of social dilemmas. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 43, pp. 233-244. doi: 10.1007/s10964-013-9961-1
- McDonald, C.C., Deatrick, J.A., Kassam-Adams, N., & Richmond, T.S. (2011).

  Community violence exposure and positive youth development in urban youth.

  Journal of Community Health, *36*, pp. 925-932. doi:10.1007/s10900-011-9391-5
- McHale, S.M., Updegraff, K.A., & Whiteman, S.D. (2012). Sibling relationships and influences in childhood and adolescence. *Journal of Marriage and Family, 74*(5), pp. 913-930. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3956653/
- McNiff, J. & Whitehead, J. (2010). *You and your action research project* (3rd ed.). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Meyer, O.L. & Zane, N. (2013). The influence of race and ethnicity in clients' experiences of mental health treatment. *Journal Community Psychology*, 41(7), pp. 884-901. doi.10/1002/jcop.21580

- Milam, A.J., Furr-Holden, C.D., Whitaker, D., Smart, M., Leaf, P., & Cooley-Strickland, M (2012). Neighborhood environment and internalizing problems in African American children. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 48, pp. 39-44. doi:10.1007/s10597-011-9379-8.
- Miller, J.B. & Stiver, I.P. (1995). *Relational images and their meanings in psychotherapy*. Wellesley, Massachusetts: Stone Center, Wellesley College.
- Mirsky, J. (2013). Getting to know the piece of fluff in our earls: Expanding practitioners' cultural self-awareness. *Social Work Education*, *32*(5), pp. 626-638. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.108102615479.2012.701279
- Moffitt, T. (1993). Adolescence-limited and life-course persistent antisocial behaviors: A developmental taxonomy. *Psychological Review*, *4*, pp. 674-701. Retrieved from users.soc.umn.edu/~uggen/Moffitt\_PR\_93.pdf
- Molano, A., Torrente, C., & Jones, S.M. (2015). Relative risk in context: Exposure to family and neighborhood violence within schools. *Journal of Latino/Latin-American Studies*, 7(1), pp. 9-32. http://doi.org/10.18085/1549-9502-7.1.9
- Monahan, K.C., VanDerhei, S., Bechtold, J., & Cauffman, E. (2014). From the school yard to the squad car: School discipline, truancy, and arrest. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*, *43*, pp. 1110-1122. doi:10.1007/s10964-014-0103-1.
- Morgan, D.L. (1996). Focus groups. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 22, pp. 129-152.

  Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2083427

- Moretti, M., Holland, R., & McKay, S. (2001). Self-other representations and overt aggression in adolescent girls and boys. *Behavioral Sciences and the Law, 19*, pp. 109-126. https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.429
- Murray-Close, D., Ostror, J.M., Nelson, D.A., Crick, N.R., & Coccaro, E.F. (2010).

  Proactive, reactive, and romantic relational aggression in adulthood:

  Measurement, predictive validity, gender differences, and association with intermittent explosive disorder. *Journal Psychiatry Research*, *44*(6), pp. 393-404. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2009.09.005
- National Association of Social Workers. (2008). Code of ethics of the National Association of Social Workers. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.socialworkers.org/pubs/code/code.asp">https://www.socialworkers.org/pubs/code/code.asp</a>
- National Association of Social Workers. (2015). Standards and indicators of cultural competence in social work practice (10<sup>th</sup> ed). Washington DC: NASW Press.

  Retrieved from

  https://www.socialworkers.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=PonPTDEBrn4%3D&p

  ortalid=0
- Nixon, C.L., & Werner, N.E. (2010). Reducing adolescents' involvement with relational aggression: Evaluating the effectiveness of the creating a safe school (CASS) intervention. *Psychology in the Schools, 47*(6), pp. 525-620. doi:10.1002/pits.20494
- Office of Adolescent Health. (2016). Healthy relationships. US Department of Health and

- Human Services. Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov/ash/oah/adolescent-health-topics/healthy-relationships/home.html.
- Ophelia Project. (2016). What is relational aggression, bulling, and cyberbullying?

  Retrieved from www.opheliaproject.org/ra.html.
- Oringderff, J. (2004). My way: Piloting an online focus group. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *3*(3), pp. 1-10. Retrieved from journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/160940690400300305
- Ortlipp, M. (2008). Keeping and using reflective journals in the qualitative research process. *The Qualitative Report*, *13*(4), pp. 695-705. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol13/iss4/8
- Owens, L., Slee, P., & Shute, R. (2000). It hurts a hell of a lot: The effects of indirect aggression on teenage girls. *School Psychology International*, 21(4), pp. 359-375. doi:10.1177/0143034300214002
- Palinkas, L.A., Horwitz, S.M., Green, C.A., Wisdom, J.P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration Policy Mental Health*, *42*(5), pp. 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Patton, M.Q. (2002). Two decades of developments in qualitative inquiry: A personal, experiential perspective. Qualitative Social Work, 1(3), pp. 261-283. doi:10.1177/1473325002001003636
- Putallaz, M., Grimes, C.L., Foster, K. J., Kupersmidt, J. B., Coie, J. D., & Dearing, K. (2007). Overt and relational aggression and victimization: Multiple perspectives

- within the school setting. *Journal of School Psychology*, *45*(5), pp. 523-547. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18836518/
- Radliff, K.M., & Joseph, L.M. (2011). Girls just being girls? Mediating relational aggression and victimization. *Preventing School Failure*, *55*(3), pp. 171-179. doi:10.1080/1045988X.2010.520357
- Redden, C.V. (2013). The media's influence of female relational aggression and its implications for school. *Canadian Journal of Education*, *36*(4): pp. 374-398. Retrieved from http://www.cje-rce.ca
- Reid, D.J. & Reid, F.J.M. (2005). Online focus groups: An in-depth comparison of computer-mediated and conventional focus group discussions. *International Journal of Market Research*, 47(2), pp. 131-162. Retrieved from http://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/45f7/6d3e4bfcbfe66ccdc8e7ed4e09642f2c2c.pdf
- Ritchie, J., & Lewis, J. (2003). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers*. Sage Publications: Thousand Oaks, CA.
- Rivera-Maestre, R. (2015). Relational aggression narratives of African American and Latina young women. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, *43*, pp. 11-24. doi: 10.1007/s10615-014-0474-5
- Ryan, G.W., & Bernard, H.R. (2003). Techniques to identify themes. *Field Methods*, *15*(1), pp. 85-109. doi: 10.1177/1525822X02239569
- Sanchez, Y.M., Lambert, S.F., & Cooley-Strickland, M. (2013). Adverse life events, coping and internalizing and externalizing behaviors in urban African American

- youth. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *22*, pp. 38-47. doi: 10.1007/sl0826-012-9590-4
- Sandelowski, M. and Leeman, J. (2012). Writing usable qualitative health research findings. *Qualitative Health Research*, 22(10), pp. 1404-1413. doi:10.1177/1049732312450368
- Schiriver, J.M. (2001). *Human behavior and the social environment: Shifting paradigms* in essential knowledge for social work practice. 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition. Pearson Education: Needham Heights, MA.
- Seale, C. & Silverman, D. (1997). Ensuring rigor in qualitative research. *European Journal of Public Health*, 7, pp. 379-384. doi:10.1093/eurpub/7.4379
- Shin, S.M., Chow, C., Camacho-Gosalves, T., Levy, R.J., and Allen, I.E. (2005). A metaanalytic review of racial-ethnic matching for African American and Caucasian American clients and clinicians. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52*, pp. 45-56. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmedhealth/PMH0022396
- Skiba, R.J. (2014). The failure of zero tolerance. *Reclaiming Children and Youth, 22*(4), pp. 27-33. Retrieved from reclaminjournal.com/sites/default/files/journal-article-pdfs/22\_4\_Skiba.pdf
- Smith, M.W. (1995). Ethics in focus groups: A few concerns. *Qualitative Health*\*Research, 5(4), pp. 478-486. Retrieved from http://hdl.handle.net/10922/887964
- Smith, P.K., Cowie, H., Olafsson, R.F., & Liefooghe, A.P.D. (2002). Definitions of bullying: A comparison of terms used, and age and gender differences, in a

- fourteen-country international comparison. *Child Development*, 73(4), pp. 1119-1133. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/11235437
- Stewart, K., & Williams, M. (2005). Researching online populations: The use of online focus groups for social research. *Qualitative Research*, *5*(4), pp. 395-416. doi: 10.1177/146879105056916
- Stringer, E. T. (2007). Action research (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Sue, S. (1998). In search of cultural competence in psychotherapy and counseling.

  \*American Psychologist, 53(4), pp. 440-448. Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/m/pubmed/9572007/
- Swenson, R.R., & Prelow, H.M. (2005). Ethnic identity, self-esteem, and perceived efficacy as mediators of the relation of supportive parenting to psychosocial outcomes among urban adolescents. *Journal of Adolescence*, 28, pp. 465-477. doi:10.1016/j.adolescence.2004.09.005
- Taylor-Thompson, K. (2006). Girl talk-Examining racial and gender lines in juvenile justice. *Nevada Law Journal*, *6*(1137), pp. 1137-1164. Retrieved from scholars.law.unlv.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1396&context=nlj
- Thompson, V.L., Bazile, A., & Akbar, M. (2004). African Americans' perceptions of psychotherapy and psychotherapists. *Professional Psychological Research and Practice*, *35*(1), pp. 19-26. doi:10.1037/0735-7028.35.1.19
- Tropp, L.R., O'Brien, T.C., & Migacheva, K. (2014). How peer norms of inclusion and exclusion predict children's interest in cross-ethnic friendships. *Journal of Social Issues*, 70(1), pp. 151-166. doi: 10.111/josi.12052

- Voisin, D.R., Hotton, A.L., & Neilands, T.B. (2014). Testing pathways linking exposure to community violence and sexual behaviors among African American youth. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 43, pp. 1513-1526. doi: 10.1007/s10964-013-0068-5.
- Voisin, D.R., Bird, J.D.P., Hardestry, M., & Shiu C.S. (2011). African American adolescents living and coping with community violence on Chicago's Southside. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 26(12), pp. 2483-2498. doi: 10.1177/0886260510383029
- Waasdrop, T.E., Baker, C.N., Paskewich, B.S., & Leff, S.S. (2013). The association between forms of aggression, leadership, and social status among urban youth. *Journal Youth Adolescence*, 42(2), pp. 263-274. doi:10/1007/s10964-012-983-9
- Wagner, C.R. & Abaied, J.L. (2015). Relational victimization and proactive versus reactive relational aggression: The moderating effects of respiratory sinus arrhythmia and skin conductance. *Aggressive Behavior*, 9999, pp. 1-14. doi:0.1002/ab.21596
- Wang, Shuhong, Moss, John, R. and Hiller, J.E. (2005). Applicability and transferability of interventions in evidence-base public health. *Health Promotion International*, *21*(1), pp. 76-83. doi:10.10931heaproldoi025
- Ward, E.C. (2005). Keeping it real: A grounded theory study of African American clients engaging in counseling at the community mental health agency. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *52*, pp. 471-481. doi:10.1037/0022-0167.52.4.471

- Wastell, C.A. (1996). Feminist developmental theory: Implications for counseling. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, 74, pp. 575—581. doi:10.1002/j.1556-6676.1996.tb02295.x
- Weaver, H. N. (1999). Indigenous people and the social work profession: Defining culturally competent services. *Social Work 3*(44), pp. 217-225. doi:10.1093/sw/44.3.217
- Webb, S. A. (2001). Some considerations on the validity of evidence-based practice in social work. *British Association of Social Work*, 31, pp. 57-79.
  https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Stephen\_Webb4/purblication/238586361\_
- Weiss-Gal, I. (2008). The person-in-environment approach: Professional ideology and practice of social work in Israel. *Social Work Journal* 53(1), pp. 65-75. doi:10.1093/sw/53.1.65
- West, C. M. (2008). Mammy, Jezebel, Sapphire, and their homegirls: Developing an "oppositional gaze" toward the images of Black women. In J. Chrisler, C. Golden, & P. Rozee (Eds.), *Lectures on the Psychology of Women* (4th ed.), pp. 286-299.
  New York: McGraw Hill. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/264707613
- Wilson, H.W., Woods, B.A., Emerson, E., & Donenberg, G.R. (2012). Patterns of violence exposure and sexual risk in low-income, urban African American girls. *Psychology of Violence*, 2(2), pp. 194-207. doi: 10.1037/a0027265.

- Wilson, H.W., Donenberg, G.R., & Emerson, E. (2014). Childhood violence exposure and the development of sexual risk in low-income African American girls. *Journal Behavioral Medicine*, *37*, pp. 1091-1101. doi:10.1007/s10865-014-9560-y
- Wilson, P.M., Petticrew, M., Calnan, M.W., & Nazareh, I. (2010). Disseminating research findings: What should researchers do? A systematic scoping of conceptual framework. *Implement Science* 5(1), pp. 91. doi:10.1186/1748-5908-5-91
- Young, E.L., Boye, A.E., & Nelson, D.A. (2006). Relational aggression: Understanding, identifying, and responding in schools. *Psychology in the Schools*, *43*(3), pp. 297-309. doi:10.1002/pits.20148.

## Appendix A: Focus Group Interview Questions

Research questions	Focus group interview questions		
What is the social workers' understanding of relational aggression?	<ul> <li>a. How do you define relational aggression?</li> <li>b. What does aggression look like with females?</li> <li>c. Have you worked with clients specifically due to acts of relational aggression? If so, what were the specific behaviors?</li> </ul>		
2. How do the social workers' cultural awareness and general understanding of African American females' relationships and interpersonal connections impact their ability to connect with the client in the therapeutic relationship?	<ul> <li>a. What is your understanding of African American culture, specifically as it relates to adolescent females' social relationships?</li> <li>b. How do you address conflict among this subpopulation in the therapeutic setting?</li> <li>c. What cultural factors do you consider when working with this subpopulation? subpopulation?</li> <li>d. How do you think relational images impact social interactions and conflict resolution among African American adolescent females?</li> <li>e. How comfortable do you feel working with African American females in a therapeutic relationship?</li> <li>f. How do you connect the relational images to current social interactions to address acts of relational aggression?</li> </ul>		

#### Appendix B: Demographic Questions

- 1. What is your name?
- 2. What is your age?
- 3. What are your social work credentials?
- 4. How long have you been a licensed social worker?
- 5. What is your race/ethnicity?
- 6. What is your identified gender?
- 7. Do you work for a mental and behavioral health agency or do you provide mental and behavioral health services in private practice?
- 8. How long have you been working at your current agency?
- 9. How long have you worked with adolescents?

Appendix C: Invitation

# LICESNED SOCIAL WORK VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR RESEARCH FOCUS GROUP ON RELATIONAL AGGRESSION IN THE SCHOOL SETTING

I am currently enrolled in the Doctor of Social Work program at Walden University. I am looking for social workers in the state of Arkansas who are currently licensed at the masters' level, provide mental and behavioral health services in the school setting to adolescents, speak fluent English, and have at least three years of experience, to participate in an online focus group on relational aggression as it relates to African American females in late adolescence. If you agree to participate in the focus group, you would be asked to: recall some memories from your professional experiences and answer questions for this research study. You will be invited to participate in a brief phone interview to collect demographic information. The group interview will take approximately two hours. After the group interview, you will be requested to review the transcript for accuracy. You will also have the opportunity to participate in an individual debriefing.

If you are interested, please inquire here:

[e-mail address redacted]
[telephone number redacted]
Thank you!

This study has been reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board, Walden University

#### Appendix D: Form for Scheduling Group Interview

Dear Social Work Colleague,

My name is Latoshia Daniels, and I am currently enrolled in the Doctor of Social Work program at Walden University. I would like to thank you for agreeing to assist me with my doctoral research study. You have been selected purposefully to participate in this study due to your current credentials as a Licensed Master Social Worker or a Licensed Certified Social Worker in the state of Arkansas with three years of professional experience, who also speaks fluent English, and provide mental and behavioral health services in the school setting to adolescents. You will meet for approximately two hours with six-eight of your social work colleagues in an online synchronous focus group. I am interested in your honest insight and experiences regarding your therapeutic relationship with African-American females when addressing relational aggression in the school setting.

Please indicate the time slot that you are available to participate. You will receive an additional email with the conference call details after a final date is determined. (Please check all that may apply to your availability).

6:00 PM, Thursday, September 28, 2017	7:00 PM, Thursday, September
28, 2017	
11:00 AM, Saturday, September 30, 2017	1:00 PM, Saturday, September
30, 2017	
6:00PM, Monday, October 1, 2017	7:00PM, Monday, October 1,
2017	

Please reply to this e-mail message and check the appropriate boxes below. You may also call me at [redacted] with your response. Thank you for your consideration.

Best,

Latoshia Daniels, MSW, LCSW, QCSW, CAMS II DSW Student, Walden University

# Relational Aggression among Adolescent African American Females

Qualitative Interview: Online Synchronous Focus Group

# Relational Aggression among Adolescent African American Females

Time of Interview:	Begin:	End:	-
Date of Interview: _			
Name of Study Parti	icipant:		
Study Participant Co	nde:		

(TEAR OFF SHEET)

(TO BE MAINTAINED BY PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATOR ONLY)

Study	Participant Code:	
	Д	Demographics
adolesc portion	ent African American females	plore the perspectives of clinicians working with s in the school setting in the state of Arkansas. This 5 minutes and your answers will be recorded and b
The foll	owing questions are general in	formation about you.
1.	What is your date of birth?	$\overline{M}\overline{M}$ $\overline{D}\overline{D}$ $\overline{Y}$ $\overline{Y}$ $\overline{Y}$ $\overline{Y}$
2.	What is your gender?	
	a. Male	(1)
	b. Female	(2)
	c. Transgender	(3)
3.	Which race or ethnicity do you	identify with?
4.	How long have you been wo	orking with adolescents in the school setting? years months
5.	What are your social work cred	dentials and your primary occupation or job title?
6.	How long have you been a lice	nsed masters' level social worker?
7.	Do you work for an agency or i	n private practice? Agency Private
	a. How long have you been wo	orking in your current position?

#### **Qualitative Questions**

The following questions are related to your clinical experiences working with African American adolescent females in the school setting in the state of Arkansas. The interview will take two hours and your answers will be audio recorded and be used for research purposes. Your responses will be recorded for transcription later. Please speak clearly. Just to remind you, all information will be kept strictly confidential.

#### TURN ON DIGITAL RECORDER.

## IDENTIFY STUDY PARTICIPANTS BY ID NUMBERS AND BEGIN ASKING QUESTIONS.

- 1. How do you define relational aggression?
- 2. What does aggression look like with females?
- 3. Have you worked with female clients specifically due to acts of relational aggression? If so, what were the specific behaviors?
- 4. What is your understanding of the African American culture, specifically as it relates to adolescent females' social relationships?
- 5. How do you address conflict among this subpopulation in the therapeutic setting?
- 6. What cultural factors do you consider when working with this subpopulation?
  - PROBE: Are there any social issues that might influence their treatment outcomes?
  - PROBE: Are there any political issues that might influence their treatment outcomes?

PROBE: Are there any economic issues that might influence their treatment

#### outcomes?

- 7. How do you think relational images impact social interactions and conflict resolution among African American adolescent females?
- 8. How comfortable do you feel working with African American females in the therapeutic relationship?

PROBE: What evidence-based practices (EBPs) are you currently using in working with African American adolescent females specifically regarding aggressive behaviors?

PROBE: In your opinion, what has worked well with using these EBP's? Please explain your response.

PROBE: In your opinion, what has not worked well with using these EBP's? Please explain your response.

PROBE: If you could make any changes to the current treatment provided to African American adolescent females when addressing aggressive behaviors, what might those changes look like?

9. How do you connect the client's relational images to current social interactions to address acts of relational aggression?

That's it. We're finished. Thank you so much for your participation!

### **Interviewer Comments**
